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Hurricanes rebound from debacle in Denver as Antti Raanta leads Carolina past Coyotes 

By Chip Alexander 

After a miserable night in Colorado, the Carolina Hurricanes 
enjoyed a brighter day Monday in Arizona. 

The Canes beat the Coyotes 5-3 at Gila River Arena, which 
was a good thing. 

“We’ll take the two points for sure,” Canes coach Rod 
Brind’Amour said. “We needed it.” 

Carolina (49-20-8), which had a season-high 52 shots, 
ended a two-game losing streak and moved back into a two-
point lead over the New York Rangers in the Metropolitan 
Division, another good thing for the Canes. 

Max Domi scored his first goal with the Canes and the 100th 
of a career that began with the Coyotes. That was a good 
thing and a personal milestone for him. 

Max Domi scored his first goal with the Canes and the 100th 
of a career that began with the Coyotes. That was a good 
thing and a personal milestone for him. 

“It was easy to play with him,” Niederreiter said. 

To which Domi said, “I was just trying to help any way I can.” 

Vincent Trocheck’s scored the game’s first goal -- his 20th of 
the season -- and Sebastian Aho pushed the Canes’ lead to 
5-3 in the third period with his 36th after the Coyotes (22-49-
5) had made a push after falling behind 4-1 in the second. 

“All the lines produced. They were effective,” Brind’Amour 
said. “Obviously with ‘Jordo’ out that’s a big hole there and I 
thought Max did a nice job.” 

Staal was shaken up Saturday in the 7-4 loss to the 
Avalanche and the captain sat out Monday’s game. But he 

took part in the morning skate and could return to the lineup 
this week. 

A bigger cause of concern for the Canes is goaltender 
Frederik Andersen, who had to be assisted off the ice late in 
Saturday’s game with a lower-body injury. The plans were for 
him to be reevaluated after the return to Raleigh. 

Antti Raanta was in net Monday against his former team and 
picked up his 13th win, facing 26 shots. Raanta left the 
Coyotes after last season to sign with the Canes in free 
agency and it was his first game back at Gila River Arena. 

“He made some big saves when they started to tilt the ice a 
little bit,” Domi said. 

The Canes lineup had several former Coyotes in it: Raanta, 
Domi, Tony DeAngelo, Derek Stepan, Jordan Martinook. 

Fast scored early in the second period after a Coyotes 
turnover and then Domi made it 3-0. After a Nick Ritchie goal 
for Arizona, Niederreiter buried a shot off Domi’s pass in 
transition and the Canes’ lead was 4-1. 

An easy night? Not for the Canes. 

The Coyotes, who lost their seventh in row, responded by 
scoring twice on odd-man rushes in the second -- Loui 
Eriksson and Alex Galchenyuk with the goals -- to make it a 
tighter game. Raanta also was forced to make scrambling 
save after leaving the net to play the puck, Ethan Bear’s 
pass hitting Raanta and allowing the Coyotes’ Travis Boyd a 
shot. 

“All of a sudden now we have a game,” Brind’Amour said. “It 
happens that fast.” 

But the Canes didn’t let this game get away, locking it down 
in the third period.
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What we know, what we don’t, what to make of the Capitals, and lots more 

By Sean McIndoe 

Apr 18, 2022 

We’re almost done. I’m not sure about you, but the finish line 
has somehow snuck up on me even as the season has 
dragged on forever. It feels like every team has been siting at 
60-something games for months, only to have the ending 
appear out of nowhere. Aside from one awkward makeup 
game between the Jets and Kraken on May 1 that won’t 
matter, everyone else will be done by next Friday. 

Cool. Let’s figure out what we know, and what we don’t. 

Here’s what I’m willing to say that we know. (Not 
mathematically, in most cases, but with a high enough 
degree of certainty that we can break out the non-erasable 
markers.) 

 All eight playoff teams in the East, which we’ve 
known since December, and at least five in the 
West but probably more. 

 Three of the four division winners, with the 
Avalanche, Panthers and Flames all pretty much 
clear. The Avs and Panthers will be top seeds and 
have home ice in their conference. 

 One playoff matchup that’s basically locked in, with 
the Wild facing the Blues. 

 I thought we knew that the Capitals were going to 
be stuck as a wildcard team, but does the Tristan 
Jarry injury and Penguins slump change that? 

Here is what we’re still waiting to find out: 

 How the rest of the playoff field in the West will 
shake out. Depending on how much uncertainty you 
want to allow for, it could be as simple as the 
Knights and the Kings fighting it out for the final 
playoff spot. You could also say that the Predators 
and Stars aren’t quite safe, or that the Canucks are 
still in the mix, but any of those scenarios are on 
death’s door. (By the way, the DGB Decision Desk 
is saying that the Jets are done and the Oilers are 
safe.) 

 Who’ll win the Metro, with the Rangers making a 
late push to catch the Hurricanes. 

 Most of the matchups, as well as who’ll have home 
ice in that Blues/Wild series. A Leafs/Lightning 
matchup is looking more and more likely, but we’re 
not quite locked in yet. 

 Some non-playoff stuff, including who’ll win the Art 
Ross and Rocket Richard, and which team will end 
up with top lottery odds. 

That’s… that’s not bad, right? It doesn’t exactly make for a 
frantic finish, especially if you believe that 15 of the 16 
playoff spots are close to locked up, but there’s still plenty of 
play for. There’s always a weird dynamic down the stretch, 
as some contenders are mailing it in and some of the bad 
teams just want to go home but a handful of bubble teams 
are playing for their lives. 

At the very least, it all adds up to a reason to stay tuned in 
for the next few weeks, unless you’re an Avalanche or 
Panthers fan and want to rest up for a long playoff run. For 
the rest of us, let’s check out this week’s rankings… 

Road to the Cup 

The five teams with the best chances of becoming the first 
franchise in three years to win a Stanley Cup that we have to 
admit probably counts, or wait actually maybe not. 

The biggest NHL story of the weekend was the NHLPA’s 
release of the report into their handling of the Kyle Beach 
situation. They framed it as an exoneration, with their failures 
explained by “miscommunication and misunderstanding, 
rather than any individual or systemic failure”. The hockey 
world doesn’t seem to be taking it that way, and rightly so. 
Pierre weighs in here on the future of Donald Fehr. 

5. St. Louis Blues (46-20-10, +70 true goals differential*) — 
Many of you didn’t like the Rangers showing up here last 
week, and I get that. I was hoping of the Blues or Wild would 
stake their claim to this spot with a big win on Saturday, but 
instead they gave us a back-and-forth overtime battle that 
didn’t do much to establish either as the clearcut favorite in 
their upcoming series. Still, the Blues have won nine straight, 
they always find a way to beat the Wild, and watching them 
put eight by what should have been a hungry Predators team 
was impressive. 

So yeah, I think we can mix it up a bit by swapping in the 
Blues for the first time since November, even though the 
Rangers won two of three and the team they’re chasing for 
top spot in the Atlantic might have just lost their goaltender. 
Oh hey, speaking of which… 

4. Carolina Hurricanes (48-20-8, +65) — I really have no 
idea what to do with the Hurricanes after Saturday’s loss to 
the Avalanche. Not because they got blown out – bad games 
happen, and we don’t overreact to single results around 
here. But the injury to Freddie Andersen could be game-
changing, or nothing at all, or somewhere in between. 

Antti Raanta has been solid enough on the year, although his 
last few starts have been uninspiring. If Andersen is going to 
miss significant time, that doesn’t mean the Hurricanes 
suddenly plummet down the rankings. But it would make a 
difference, especially with the team already slumping and 
Jordan Staal also hurt. Let’s see what he hear today. 

3. Calgary Flames (46-20-9, +79) — I feel like enough time 
has passed since the Flames emerged as the Pacific favorite 
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that we’re maybe not talking enough about what a stunning 
rise they’ve had. This is a team that finished behind the 
Canadiens last season. They were worse than the Flyers, 
tied with the Blackhawks, and just a point up on the Coyotes. 
Then they lost their captain to the expansion draft and didn’t 
really make any sweeping changes to the roster. 

Last year was a weird and disappointing season, and they 
certainly seemed like they could have a shot at a playoff spot 
this year. But running away with the Pacific and looking like 
legitimate Cup contenders? It’s all been pretty amazing. 

2. Florida Panthers (54-15-6, +100) — They’ve won ten 
straight to run away with the Atlantic, scoring 53 in the 
process. They’re a good bet to run the streak to a dozen with 
their next two against the Islanders and Wings again. Then 
comes a very interesting three-game stretch that sees them 
face the Lightning, Leafs and Bruins. Call it a playoff tune-up 
or a second-round preview, but it may be our last chance to 
decide if the Panthers have proven me wrong about the East 
by emerging as the prohibitive front-runners. 

Until then, enjoy your second favorite team doing ridiculous 
stuff like this pretty much every game. 

1. Colorado Avalanche (55-14-6, +85) — The scary thing 
about Saturday’s showdown with the Hurricanes was that it 
really only mattered to Carolina, because Colorado is locked 
into top spot and in theory just needs to coast through the 
last few weeks and try to stay healthy. They still blitzed the 
Canes for seven goals. 

The outburst included the first career goal for Ben Meyers, 
the University of Minnesota captain who signed with the 
Avalanche earlier in the week. He’s not eligible to play in the 
postseason, but he’s yet another positive story for a team 
that’s flush with them right now. 

*Goals differential without counting shootout decisions like 
the NHL does for some reason. 

Not ranked: Washington Capitals — What a weird week for 
these guys. 

They came in having just beaten the Lightning, Penguins and 
Bruins. On Tuesday, the Caps looked like monsters while 
pummelling the Flyers 9-2. Sure, it was the Flyers, who are 
bad and have nothing to play for, but this was the kind of 
stomping you’re not supposed to see in the parity era. And it 
was a reminder that you write off this Washington team at 
your own peril, because when they’re clicking they’re as 
dangerous as almost anyone. 

Two nights later, they followed that up by going into Toronto 
and getting smoked 7-3. We can argue over whether the 
Leafs are real contenders, but they’re better than the Flyers, 
and they had an easy time running over the Capitals. 
Saturday brought another bottom-dweller, and the Caps 
looked like world-beaters again, putting eight past the 
overwhelmed Canadiens. 

So, where does that leave Washington? We could say 
“somewhere in between the league’s best and the worst”, but 
that doesn’t tell us much. A week ago we were talking about 
how they’d turned their season around, but that Leaf game 
makes you wonder. Then again, everyone has the 
occasional stinker, so let’s not go crazy. 

The reality is that a game here or there doesn’t really matter 
much in Washington. We know they’re going to the playoffs, 
we know they’re probably playing the Panthers, and we know 
they’ll be big underdogs. The Panthers are running away 
with top spot in the East they’ve clinched the closest thing 
the conference has to a nice easy first-round matchup. 
Except… I mean, Florida has never won anything and the 
Caps are just a few years removed from a Stanley Cup, so 
how big a surprise would it really be if they kept it close? And 
if they keep it close, well, a bounce here or there and… 

We’re getting ahead of ourselves. But only a little bit, 
because we know where this road leads the Capitals, and it 
should be right to Florida in two weeks. Until then, they’ve 
got a nice mix this week of the best (the Avs tonight), the 
worst (Coyotes on Friday) and the desperate (the Knights on 
Wednesday). Will those games tell us something? Maybe, 
but nothing more important that we already know. 

The bottom five 

The five teams that are headed towards the best lottery odds 
and a shot at Shane Wright. 

If you missed it, be sure to set aside some time for the big 
Eugene Melnyk story that dropped this week. And for more 
context, listen to this week’s podcast and the special 
roundtable with Ian, Katie and Dan discussing their process 
for the story, and why it went ahead after Melnyk’s death. 

5. New Jersey Devils (26-42-7, -45) – There aren’t many 
meaningful games left on the schedule. Probably none, if 
we’re being honest. But they have a chance to drive a nail 
into the Golden Knights’ coffin tonight, so let’s see if they 
show up with a hammer. 

4. Philadelphia Flyers (23-42-11, -79) – Let’s check in on 
where Flyers fans are at… 

Oh no, they’ve gone polite. That’s a very bad sign in 
Philadelphia. Also bad: Losing at home to the Sabres. Trust 
me, Steph, you didn’t even have to ask this week. 

3. Seattle Kraken (24-44-6, -67) – The Matty Beniers era has 
been pretty fun so far, yeah? 

Two games, two points, his first career goal, and even a rare 
Kraken win. There haven’t been a ton of highlights in year 
one, and the road forward is still a bumpy one, but this is the 
sort of thing that makes a rotten season feel worth it. 

2. Montreal Canadiens (20-45-11, -99) – They’ve lost five 
straight including both over the weekend, and it hardly 
matters because the story of the week was the return of 
Carey Price. It’s impossible not to root for the guy, and it was 
great to see the genuine affection from teammates, fans and 
even opponents. There are tough questions ahead for the 
player and the franchise, and the future might get thorny. 
We’ll cross the bridge when we get to that. For now, we can 
just welcome him back. 

1. Arizona Coyotes (22-48-5, -101) – They’ve lost their last 
six, all in regulation, by a combined score of 38 to 7. That 
includes a 7-1 loss to the Canucks on Thursday, followed by 
a 9-1 loss to the Flames on Saturday. They’re done. I say we 
just let them pack up and go home. (They will beat the 
Hurricanes tonight because hockey.) 
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Not ranked: Anaheim Ducks — The typical script for a team 
like the Ducks that’s going to miss the playoffs is that they 
head into the offseason facing lots of questions. Anaheim is 
a bit unusual, in that they’ve spent the last few weeks 
answering them. 

The biggest question looming over the second half was how 
Pat Verbeek would handle all the pending UFAs, and we 
found out at the deadline when he traded Josh Manson, 
Hampus Lindholm and Rickard Rakell. Those trades got 
reasonably decent reviews, but the more important aspect 
was that it put to rest any idea that the rebuild would be short 
and that the Ducks were on the verge of contending again. 
Clearly, the plan here is longer term. 

Next up was the Ryan Getzlaf situation, and we got clarity on 
that when he announced his retirement last week; we’ll see if 
the Ducks decide to replace him as captain right away or 
after the young guys grow a bit more. The final big question 
was behind the bench, where Dallas Eakins was finishing his 
third year without a playoff appearance. That typically leads 
to at least a lukewarm seat for a coach, but Verbeek is going 
to stay the course, picking up the club option for next 
season. That was maybe a mild surprise given new GMs 
sometimes want to hire their own guy, although there’s 
something to be said for stability and you could hardly blame 
Eakins for where he’s going to finish with the roster he was 
given. 

All in all, it’s been a weird year. The Ducks spent a lot of the 
first half as this year’s feel-good surprise, holding down a 
playoff spot well into February (and even leading the Pacific 
in late January). In that sense, their second-half collapse that 
included an 11-game losing streak was both disappointing 
and maybe an expected if severe regression. They weren’t 
expected to be good and they turned out not to be good, but 
the path to get there was unusual. 

It also leaves open the question of just how close to 
contending they are. We’ve seen them look awful and we’ve 
seen them look decent, and the answer is usually 
somewhere in between. As always, so much of this will 
depend on goaltending, and that’s probably a bigger 
question in Anaheim than most places. John Gibson looked 
like his old self in the early months but has been awful in the 
second half, including a GAA hovering around 4.50 after the 
all-star break. With five full years still left on his contract, the 
Ducks have to get him back on track, or figure out a realistic 
exit strategy. 

That probably comes in the offseason. Until then, they get a 
back-to-back against what should be a desperate Kings team 
this week, which will give them a last look at how they stack 
up against the sort of playoff bubble team they want to be. 
(Just don’t skill it up and hurt anyone’s feelings, boys.)

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

CAROLINA HURRICANES 
NEWS CLIPPINGS • April 19, 2022 

 

 

 

Happy returns for Raanta, Domi in Hurricanes’ 5-3 win in Arizona 

Domi had his first goal since being traded to the Hurricanes 
on trade deadline day 

By Cory Lavalette 

The Hurricanes arrived in Arizona licking their wounds and 
playing without goalie Frederik Andersen, captain Jordan 
Staal and center Jesperi Kotkaniemi. 

The NHL’s worst team provided a perfect salve — especially 
for two former Coyotes. 

Antti Raanta got a win in his return to Glendale, Max Domi 
slid into Staal’s spot and had his first goal since coming to 
Carolina, and the Hurricanes got a 5-3 win Monday night in 
Arizona. 

Domi, playing his 14th game with the Hurricanes, had 
arguably his best game since being acquired from Columbus 
on trade deadline day. 

“With Jordo out, that’s a big big hole there,” Hurricanes 
coach Rod Brind’Amour said, “and I thought Max — we’re 
asking a lot of him to play in that spot — did a nice job.” 

With Carolina up 2-0 early in the second period, defenseman 
Brett Pesce stole a clearing pass inside the Arizona blue line 
and passed to Nino Niederreiter for a quick shot from the left 
circle. Coyotes goalie Karel Vejmelka made the save, but 
Domi punched in the rebound for his 10th goal of the season 
at 4:43 of the second period. 

On top of it being Domi’s first goal with the Hurricanes, it was 
also the 100th of his NHL career. 

“It’s special to play a game this league and to score one 
goal, so you get 100 it’s a special feeling for sure,” said 
Domi, who played his first three seasons with Arizona. “And 
to do it back here is great.” 

The teams each scored three goals in a second period that 
included 38 shots on goal, but it was the first and third 
periods that proved to be the difference. 

Carolina scored just 4:01 into the game when Vincent 
Trocheck got his 20th goal of the season — and just his 
second point in the last 11 games — by redirecting a shot 
past Vejmelka (47 saves). 

After the wild middle frame, Sebastian Aho scored his 36th 
goal of the season off a rebound to give the Hurricanes an 
insurance goal they didn’t wind up needing. More 
importantly, Carolina limited the Coyotes to a combined 12 
shots in the first and third periods, two fewer than they 
allowed in the second. 

That period got off to a positive start for the Hurricanes. 

Jesper Fast scored just 1:47 into the second when he carried 
the puck into the Coyotes’ end from the neutral zone and 
fired a shot off the far post and in for his 13th goal of the 
season. 

Domi’s goal was answered by Nick Ritchie, whose one-timer 
beat Raanta (23 saves) at 6:32. 

The Hurricanes’ third line struck again when Domi won a 
defensive zone draw and Carolina quickly transitioned up 
ice. Domi crossed the blue line and passed to Niederreiter, 
whose quick shot from the top of the right circle beat 
Vejmelka five-hole to give Carolina a 4-1 lead at 11:52. 

“It was easy to play with him,” Niederreiter said of having 
Domi as his center. “We talked a lot with him on the ice and 
off the ice and tried to get him going that way a little.” 

The Coyotes, however, didn’t go quietly. Loui Eriksson and 
Alex Galchenyuk each scored in the final four minutes of the 
period to cut the Hurricanes’ lead to one. 

Aho’s goal and a stingy Carolina penalty kill — Arizona had 
just two shots in three third-period opportunities and was 0 
for 4 on the night — ended any chance of a Coyotes 
comeback. 

“We definitely created enough chances but gave up a few 
too many good looks and they capitalized,” Brind’Amour 
said. “But overall, take the two points for sure. We needed it.” 

While the Hurricanes have rediscovered their scoring touch 
— they have averaged 3.62 goals per game in the last 13 
games after managing just 2.23 in the previous 13 — they’ve 
allowed 13 goals in the last three. 

With Andersen not set to be reevaluated for a week after 
being injured in Colorado on Saturday, Raanta began his 
stint as the clear-cut No. 1 by winning in his first game 
against his old team. It was a good return for both him and 
Domi. 

“We’ve got a lot of guys that played here before,” 
Brind’Amour said. “So it’s always nice when those guys can 
contribute and get a win.” 

Notes: Carolina’s 52 shots on goal were a season high. … 
Coyotes forward Andrew Ladd former Hurricanes draft pick, 
played his 999th career game. … Every Hurricanes skater 
recorded a shot on goal with only three being held to just 
one. … Domi, Niederreiter and Pesce all had two points. … 
Despite dominating most of the game, the Hurricanes had 
just one power play opportunity, and the call was made while 
Arizona was in the offensive zone.
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Canes Issue Health Updates On Andersen, Kotkaniemi and Staal 

Both forwards considered day-to-day, Andersen to miss at 
least a week 

By Walt Ruff 

GLENDALE, AZ. - Carolina Hurricanes head coach Rod 
Brind'Amour offered health updates on three players 
following morning skate in Arizona Monday. 

Captain Jordan Staal is considered day-to-day after being hit 
by Cale Makar Saturday night in Denver. #11 left the game 
during the third period and did not return. Staal did skate with 
his teammates ahead of the meeting with the Coyotes, 
however will not play. 

"It's a good sign. We never knew what was going to happen 
after that game and I think we're day-to-day with him," 
Brind'Amour offered to begin his trio of updates. 

Staal will be one of two forwards out of the lineup to start the 
week, as Jesperi Kotkaniemi is also day-to-day. 

"He kind of got nicked up again, so he's not 100%. I don't 
envision him being out too long," Brind'Amour said. 
Kotkaniemi just returned to the lineup Thursday against 

Detroit after missing eight games due to a lower-body injury 
that he suffered on Monday, March 28 against Washington. 

The most severe update of the three came in regard to 
goaltender Frederik Andersen, who had to be helped off the 
ice with under five minutes to go on Saturday against the 
Avalanche. The All-Star netminder went down after stopping 
a shot, in very clear lower-body pain. 

"That'll be probably reevaluated in about a week," 
Brind'Amour concluded with. "We'll get a sense of where he's 
at then." 

With Andersen expected to be out of the lineup for a few 
days, Pyotr Kochetkov was emergency recalled from 
Chicago (AHL) on Sunday. Kochetkov was in the net 
opposite Antti Raanta at morning skate, joining his new 
teammates for the first time after arriving in Phoenix 
yesterday afternoon. 

Carolina's 2019 second round draft pick will wear #52 with 
Carolina and brings much buzz to the club after starting his 
tenure in the American Hockey League with a record of 13-1-
1.
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Recap: Canes Battle Past Coyotes, 5-3 

Line of Domi, Fast and Niederreiter all record goals en route 
to victory 

By Walt Ruff 

GLENDALE, AZ. - The Carolina Hurricanes made it harder 
than it needed to be, but they pulled out a 5-3 victory over 
the Arizona Coyotes Monday.  

Three Things: 

1) No Staal, No Problem 

The line of Nino Niederreiter, Jordan Staal and Jesper Fast 
has been Carolina's most consistent trio all season long. 

However, after suffering an injury Saturday in Colorado, the 
Canes Captain was declared day-to-day following morning 
skate Monday at Gila River Arena, out of the lineup for the 
final affair of the two-game road trip. 

So, in his place came Max Domi. 

How'd he handle the assignment? Almost flawlessly. 

All three members of the line scored en route to the win, with 
Domi's marker being his first as a member of the team. 

2) Not So Fast... 

Domi's early second period marker put Carolina up 3-0 and it 
felt like they were in a comfortable spot on the road to 
victory. 

However, Arizona scored three times in the second period, 
coming back within one and forcing the Canes to perk up 
quickly. 

Antti Raanta was needed for a few timely stops and while 
ultimately the Coyotes never found the game-tying goal, 
reaching the final horn was not as trouble-free as it once 
looked it might be for the visitors. 

3) Two Points, Please! 

Rod Brind'Amour said post-game that he thought his team's 
performance was just okay, but they'll take the win and two 
points. His club had dropped back-to-back games before 
coming to Glendale, last Thursday against Detroit and then 
Saturday at the hands of the Avalanche, so getting back in 
the win column was welcomed for the morale. 

The Canes have just five regular season games remaining 
and have made it a point of emphasis to say that they want 
to enter the playoffs clicking on all cylinders. 

They Said It: 

Nino Niederreiter on having Domi at his center and what 
made him successful this evening... 

"I think he was moving his feet well today and that's key for 
his game. It was easy to play with him. We talked a lot on 
and off the ice and we tried to get him going." 

Max Domi touching on the importance of tonight's two 
points... 

"The last couple games have been tough, we know that. The 
games only get tougher now, so we have to find ways to chip 
away at 'em. We made some adjustments between the 
second and the third, we got the lead back and we shoved it 
right back down their throat essentially." 

Rod Brind'Amour touching on the third line and the 
performance of Domi... 

"They were good. All lines produced, all were effective. 
Obviously with Jordan out, that's a big hole. That's asking a 
lot of Max and I thought he did a nice job. 

What's Next?: 

The Canes will fly back to Raleigh Tuesday and return to 
work with a practice Wednesday before hosting Winnipeg on 
Thursday. 

Bonus Notes: 

 Brett Pesce had a pair of assists tonight, his third 
multi-point game of the season. 

 Antti Raanta made 23 stops on 26 shots for his 13th 
win of the year. 

 The Canes had a season-high 51 shots in the 
contest. 

 Carolina moves to 49-20-8 on the season.
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Rookie Watch: Fehervary, Mercer among best in Metropolitan Division 

Defenseman playing on Capitals top pair, versatile forward 
has played every game for Devils 

By Mike G. Morreale 

The impact several rookies are making on the NHL is one of 
the major storylines of the 2021-22 season. Each week, 
NHL.com will examine topics related to this season's class in 
the Rookie Watch. 

This week, a look at the top five NHL rookies from the 
Metropolitan Division (listed alphabetically). 

Martin Fehervary, D, Washington Capitals: The second-
round pick (No. 46) in the 2018 NHL Draft earned a full-time 
spot in the lineup after the Capitals waived Michal Kempny 
and assigned him to Hershey of the American Hockey 
League on Oct. 10. The 22-year-old (6-foot-2, 199 pounds) is 
second among all NHL rookies with 228 hits. He's averaged 
19:42 of ice time with a plus-18 rating in 72 games while 
earning top-pair minutes with John Carlson. Fehervary has 
scored 15 points (eight goals, seven assists) and is fifth 
among all first-year players with 111 blocked shots. He 
averages 1:51 of shorthanded ice time per game, third 
among Capitals defensemen. 

"He's played fantastic," Capitals coach Peter Laviolette said. 
"He can shoot, he can skate, he can pass. And I think as you 
become older in the League and more of a veteran player, 
then you start to see the [offensive] numbers push that way. I 
don't think [offense] is the first thing on his mind. He defends 
really well, he skates really well to defend, but he does have 
those gears to get the offense." 

Seth Jarvis, F, Carolina Hurricanes: The 20-year-old, 
selected by the Hurricanes with the No. 13 pick in the 2020 
NHL Draft, has scored 15 points (six goals, nine assists) in 
his past 18 games and is second among Metropolitan 
rookies with 34 points (14 goals, 20 assists) in 62 games. 
Jarvis, who has been playing right wing alongside center 
Sebastian Aho and Andrei Svechnikov, is eighth among all 
NHL rookies with 29 even-strength points (13 goals, 16 
assists), and is ninth among rookies (minimum 20 games 
played) in shooting percentage (14.6 percent). Prior to 
joining Carolina this season, Jarvis scored 11 points (seven 
goals, four assists) in nine games with Chicago of the 
American Hockey League and 27 points (15 goals, 12 
assists) in 24 games with Portland of the Western Hockey 
League in 2020-21. 

"He plays hard and doesn't shy away from any physical 
contact," Hurricanes forward Vincent Trocheck said. "He 
goes in the hard areas and plays with no fear. A guy with his 

size (5-10, 175), to be able to do that, is all that really 
matters." 

Connor McMichael, F, Washington Capitals: McMichael (6-0, 
180) has been in and out of the lineup this season but has 
been productive when given a chance. Selected by the 
Capitals with the No. 25 pick in the 2019 NHL Draft, 
McMichael has scored 18 points (nine goals, nine assists), 
and is averaging 10:26 of ice time in 66 games. He's taken 
102 shots on goal and is averaging 1.30 takeaways per 60 
minutes of ice time. The 21-year-old led Hershey of the AHL 
with 14 goals and 27 points in 33 games last season, his first 
as a professional. 

Dawson Mercer, F, New Jersey Devils: The 20-year-old 
forward (6-foot, 180 pounds), selected by the Devils with the 
No. 18 pick of the 2020 NHL Draft, leads Metropolitan 
rookies and is tied for sixth among NHL rookies with 41 
points (16 goals, 25 assists) in 75 games. He is second 
among NHL rookies in takeaways (48) and is seventh in 
shots on goal (144). He averages 16:31 of ice time and the 
Devils control 49.9 percent of the 5-on-5 shot attempts when 
Mercer is on the ice. Mercer is the only Devils player to skate 
in all 75 games this season; the last New Jersey rookie to 
play all 82 games in a season was Nico Hischier in 2017-18. 

"Health wise, we're fortunate he didn't get injured," Devils 
coach Lindy Ruff said. "Playing wise, he's put a consistent 
year together and has helped us in different areas with 
power play, some penalty killing. He's played center, played 
wing when we've had injuries. He's got some unique tools, 
evasiveness. For his size you'd think he'd get run over but he 
doesn't. He can get himself out of tight spaces and make 
plays in small areas. To do it consistently, it's a credit to how 
the year's gone for him." 

Cole Sillinger, F, Columbus Blue Jackets: The 18-year-old 
center (6-2, 203) is third among Metropolitan rookies with 27 
points (14 goals, 13 assists) and has averaged 13:38 of ice 
time in 73 games. Sillinger is the youngest player in the NHL 
this season, and in a 6-4 win against the Vegas Golden 
Knights on March 13, he became the second-youngest 
player (18 years, 301 days) in Columbus history to score a 
hat trick (Nikita Filatov, 18 years, 230 days, Jan. 10, 2009). 
Sillinger, selected by the Blue Jackets with the No. 12 pick in 
the 2021 NHL Draft, is the son of retired NHL forward Mike 
Sillinger. 

"We always forget that he's 18, at least some people I think 
do," Blue Jackets coach Brad Larsen said. "He's going 
through the grind of a season, and he's a kid. But he senses 
an opportunity. Some guys when they see the opportunities, 
they get excited. It's amazing what some guys can do. Some 
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guys freeze. He doesn't seem to be that kid. Even when he's 
gone through struggles, he gives me work. He gives me a 

competitiveness. He gives me the things you can hang your 
hat on, and to me that's about being a pro."

 

Andersen out at least one week for Hurricanes 

Goalie has lower-body injury; forwards Staal, Kotkaniemi day 
to day 

Frederik Andersen will be out at least one week for the 
Carolina Hurricanes because of a lower-body injury. 

The goalie sustained the injury during the third period of a 7-
4 loss to the Colorado Avalanche on Saturday. 

"That'll be probably reevaluated in about a week," coach Rod 
Brind'Amour said Monday prior to a 5-3 win at the Arizona 
Coyotes. "We'll get a sense of where he's at then."  

Andersen was injured Saturday while extending his left leg to 
make a save. He is tied for fourth among NHL goalies in wins 
(35-14-3) and is second in goals-against average (2.17) 
behind Igor Shesterkin of the New York Rangers (2.05) and 
tied for sixth in save percentage (.922) among goalie to play 
at least 10 games. 

Antti Raanta made 23 saves for the Hurricanes in the win 
against the Coyotes. Pyotr Kochetkov was recalled from 

Chicago of the American Hockey League on an emergency 
basis Sunday and was the backup goalie. 

"Both guys have had a good year and been solid for us," 
Brind'Amour said of Andersen and Raanta. "It's unfortunate 
injuries are part of it, but that's why you had depth." 

Jordan Staal did not play Monday and is listed as day to day 
with an upper-body injury. The forward was injured after 
scoring two goals Saturday. 

"You never knew exactly what was going to happen after that 
game with him," Brind'Amour said. "We're day to day with 
him and we see that as a positive." 

Jesperi Kotkaniemi, a forward who played two games after 
missing eight with a lower-body injury, didn't play Monday 
with an undisclosed injury. 

"He kind of got nicked up again and isn't 100 percent, but I 
don't envision him being out very long," Brind'Amour said.
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Hurricanes hold off Coyotes, take over first place in Metropolitan 

Domi has goal, assist; Vejmelka makes 46 saves for Arizona 

By Alan Robinson 

GLENDALE, Ariz. -- Nino Niederreiter and Max Domi each 
had a goal and an assist for the Carolina Hurricanes in a 5-3 
win against the Arizona Coyotes at Gila River Arena on 
Monday. 

Vincent Trocheck, Jesper Fast and Sebastian Aho also 
scored, and Antti Raanta made 23 saves for the Hurricanes 
(49-20-8), who had lost their previous two games. 

Carolina leads the New York Rangers by two points for first 
place in the Metropolitan Division. New York has one game 
in hand. 

"We needed that for sure," Niederreiter said. "Overall, it's 
good we got that win and got some juice from it." 

Nick Ritchie, Loui Eriksson and Alex Galchenyuk scored, and 
Karel Vejmelka made 46 saves for the Coyotes (22-49-5), 
who have lost seven straight while being outscored 43-10. 

"It's tough for sure, you're always trying to find a solution," 
Arizona coach Andre Tourigny said. "The NHL is not an easy 
league … but we'll keep pushing." 

Trocheck made it 1-0 at 4:01 of the first period, redirecting 
Brady Skjei's centering pass off the rush, and Fast extended 
the lead to 2-0 at 1:47 of the second period. 

Domi made it 3-0 at 4:43, scoring off a rebound of 
Niederreiter's shot for his 100th NHL goal, and his first in 14 
games since being acquired from the Columbus Blue 
Jackets on March 21. 

"It's special to play a game in this League and score one 
goal, so [when] you get 100 it's a special feeling for sure, and 
to do it back here was great," said Domi, who was selected 
in the first round (No. 12) by the Coyotes in the 2013 NHL 
Draft and played his first three NHL seasons with Arizona 
from 2015-18. 

With forward Jordan Staal out day to day with an upper-body 
injury sustained against the Colorado Avalanche on 
Saturday, Domi played on a line with Niederreiter and Fast. 

"He was moving his feet pretty well, that's definitely a big key 
for his game," Niederreiter said. "It's easy to play with him. 
We talked a lot with him on the ice and off the ice and tried to 
get him going that way a little." 

Carolina coach Rod Brind'Amour said he liked how all four 
lines were active and productive, but especially the 
reconfigured line with Domi in the middle. 

"Obviously with 'Jordo' out, that's a big, big hole there and I 
thought Max, [and] it's asking a lot of him to play in that spot, 
did a nice job," he said. 

Ritchie cut it to 3-1 at 6:32 with a one-timer in the slot off a 
Nathan Smith drop pass, giving Smith his first NHL point in 
his fourth career game. 

"It's obviously nice to get on the score sheet and produce a 
little bit, but that wasn't my main focus," said Smith, who 
signed a two-year, entry-level contract April 11 after playing 
for Minnesota State in the NCAA Division I championship 
game. "I'm going out there to put my best foot forward and 
try to play the right way, try and learn and adapt." 

Niederreiter made it to 4-1 at 11:52 before Eriksson cut the 
lead to 4-2 at 16:15 off an outlet pass from Kyle Capobianco. 

Galchenyuk made it 4-3 at 18:42 with his first goal in 17 
games. 

"We made some adjustments between the second and third, 
and we shut down the third and kind of shoved them back 
down," Domi said. 

Aho put in his own rebound at 8:10 of the third period for the 
5-3 final. 

NOTES: Carolina didn't score on its only power-play 
opportunity and is 1-for-21 with the man-advantage in its 
past nine games. … … Ritchie has 10 goals in 24 games 
with the Coyotes since being acquired from the Toronto 
Maple Leafs on Feb. 19. He scored two goals in 33 games 
with the Maple Leafs. … Hurricanes forward Derek Stepan 
had two shots on goal in 11:09 of ice time after not playing 
the past four games. … Carolina forward Steven Lorentz had 
three shots on goal, two hits and one blocked shot in 9:19 of 
ice time after not playing the past two games. … Hurricanes 
goalie Pyotr Kochetkov backed up Raanta after being 
recalled on an emergency basis Sunday. Goalie Frederik 
Andersen sustained a lower-body injury against Colorado on 
Saturday and will be reevaluated in a week. … Carolina 
forward Jesperi Kotkaniemi did not play after sustaining an 
undisclosed injury. … Carolina won its 22nd game on the 
road, matching the Hurricanes/Hartford Whalers record set in 
2018-19.
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Aho nets 36th as Carolina tops Coyotes 5-3, ends 2-game skid 

By Jack Magruder 

GLENDALE, Ariz. (AP) — Sebastian Aho scored his 36th 
goal midway through the third period and the Carolina 
Hurricanes snapped a two-game skid with a 5-3 victory over 
the Arizona Coyotes on Monday night. 

Nino Niederreiter, Max Domi, Vincent Trocheck and Jesper 
Fast also scored for the Hurricanes, who weathered an 
Arizona comeback try and strengthened their hold on first 
place in the Metropolitan Division. 

“Definitely a huge win,” Niederreiter said. “We needed that 
one for sure. There were good parts about the game, and 
some time of the game we need to clean up.” 

Carolina has 106 points, two more than the second-place 
New York Rangers, and has two more regulation wins, the 
first tiebreaker. The Hurricanes have five games remaining, 
and the Rangers six. The teams meet in New York on April 
26. 

Nick Ritchie, Loui Eriksson and Alex Galchenyuk scored in 
the second period for the Coyotes. Arizona trailed 3-0 and 4-
1 before closing within 4-3 when Eriksson and Galchenyuk 
scored in the final four minutes of the period. 

Antti Raanti had 23 saves for the Hurricanes and Karel 
Vejmelka had 46 for the Coyotes. 

“It was OK,” Hurricanes coach Rod Brind’Amour said. “We 
definitely created enough chances and gave up a few too 
many good looks and they capitalized. We’ll take the two 
points for sure. Needed it.” 

The Coyotes, who have lost seven in a row and 14 of 15, 
had not scored as many as three goals in regulation since a 
5-2 victory over San Jose on March 30. In that game, leading 
scorer Clayton Keller suffered a season-ending broken leg.  

Trochek scored from in front at 4:01 of the first period when 
he redirected a cross-ice pass from Brady Skjei that hit the 
left post and caromed in for his 20th goal. 

Tony DeAngelo hit a post a minute later, and Vejmelka 
stopped Aho’s point-blank backhander in the final six 
minutes of the period to keep it 1-0. 

Fast gave the Hurricanes a 2-0 lead at 1:47 of the second 
period when he skated in on the left side, kept control the 
puck as traffic cleared, and flipped a wrist shot in off the far 
post. 

Domi’s 100th career goal made it 3-0 three minutes later as 
he knocked in a rebound off Vejmelka. A former Coyotes 
player, Domi had 39 goals in 222 games for Arizona. With 
center Jordan Staal out Monday, Domi centered a line with 
wings Niederreiter and Fast. 

“That’s one of the best lines in hockey,” Domi said. “It’s never 
fun to see a guy go down, especially one of your best players 
if not your best player and the leader of your team. Hopefully 
he’ll be back in the next few days. It’s pretty special to get 
with those guys until he gets back.” 

Ritchie broke the shutout bid on a slap shot from the slot that 
got over Raanta’s glove after a feed from rookie Nathan 
Smith, who had his first career point in his fourth game.  

The Hurricanes regained a three-goal lead when Niederreiter 
put a wrist shot through Vejmelka’s pads at 11:52, but the 
Coyotes rallied on goals by Eriksson and Galchenyuk in the 
final 3:45 of the period to make it 4-3 entering the third. 

Eriksson took a long pass at the blue line behind the defense 
and put a wrist shot into the far side at 16:15. Galchenyuk’s 
one-timer from a severe angle near the bottom of the left 
circle got in on the short side to make it 4-3 entering the third 
period. 

“The effort is always there,” Coyotes coach Andre Tourigny 
said. “We saw more focus. We kept pushing. It was good to 
have contributions from different lines. It helped us come 
back. We made a game of it. That was a positive thing.”  

HURRICANE INJURY WATCH 

The Carolina Hurricanes are monitoring key injuries as they 
play through their final six regular-season games. 

Goaltender Frederik Andersen is expected to miss at least a 
week after suffering a lower-body injury late in third period of 
a 7-4 loss at Colorado on Saturday. “That’ll be probably 
reevaluated in about a week,” coach Rod Brind’Amour said 
Monday. “We’ll get a sense of where he’s at then.” 

Andersen is second in the league in goals-against average 
(2.17), tied for fourth in goaltender wins (35) and sixth in 
save percentage (.922) among goalies with at least 20 
games. 

Captain Jordan Staal (upper body) took part in the morning 
skate but did not play. Staal scored two goals in Saturday’s 
7-4 loss at Colorado, but left in the third period after taking a 
jarring shoulder-to-chest hit from the Avalanche’s Cale 
Makar. Staal has six goals in his last four games. 

Forward Jesperi Kotkaniemi, who played in the previous two 
games after missing eight with a lower-body injury, did not 
play after getting “nicked up again,” Brind’Amour said. 

NOTES: The Hurricanes’ played their last game outside the 
Eastern time zone. They host Winnipeg on Thursday and 
finish the regular season with games at the Rangers and 
Islanders and a home-and-home set against New Jersey. … 
Coyotes D Jakob Chychrun (lower body) missed his 18th 
straight game. The Coyotes have said they will entertain 
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offers for him in the offseason. … Vejmelka played in his 
48th game, tying a franchise season record for rookie 
goaltenders. … Coyotes F Phil Kessel got his 950th career 
point on an assist in the second period. Kessel is two goals 
from 400 career goals and two games from 1,200 career 
games … Coyotes F Andrew Ladd played in his 999th career 
game.  

UP NEXT 

Hurricanes: Host Winnipeg on Thursday. 

Coyotes: Host Chicago on Wednesday.

 

 

 

NHL Power Rankings: Panthers in first; Blues make big climb 

By Adam Gretz  

In this week’s edition of the NHL Power Rankings we have a 
new team in the top spot as the Florida Panthers replace the 
Colorado Avalanche. It is not necessarily because the 
Avalanche have done anything wrong (they have won nine 
games in a row!), but more because the Panthers have won 
10 games in a row and are scoring goals at a pace we have 
not seen in the NHL in close to 30 years. 

Quite honestly the Panthers and Avalanche might best be 
suited as a 1A and 1B right now because you can not go 
wrong with either team in the top spot. They are both 
fantastic, dominant offensive teams that are clearly the class 
of the NHL right now. 

Along with that change in the first two spots, we also have a 
new team make a move into the top-five as the St. Louis 
Blues move into the fourth spot thanks to their own fantastic 
offense and current nine-game winning streak. 

We take a look at all of that and more in this week’s 
rankings. 

Where does your team sit? 

To this week’s NHL Power Rankings! 

1. Florida Panthers (Last Week: 2). If they can score 14 
goals in their remaining seven regular season games they 
will be the first time since 1995-96 to average at least four 
goals per game over a full season. Just need the goaltending 
to be solid. 

2. Colorado Avalanche (LW: 1). If you wanted to fight me on 
them not being first again I would listen to it. There is not a 
wrong choice between the Panthers and Avs right now. 

3. Toronto Maple Leafs (LW: 3). They have set franchise 
records for wins and points in a single season despite getting 
some lousy goaltending for half of the season. 

4. St. Louis Blues (LW: 10). Very quietly the Blues have 
become one of the leagues deepest and most explosive 
offensive powerhouses. They could have nine 20-goal 
scorers this season. 

5. Calgary Flames (LW: 5). Bringing back Darryl Sutter has 
worked out quite well. Very solid team from top to bottom. 

6. Carolina Hurricanes (LW: 4). Injuries to Frederik Andersen 
and Jordan Staal are very concerning. 

7. New York Rangers (LW: 6). You got a glimpse of why 
Alexis Lafrenière can be such an X-factor for them with his 
two-goal effort against the Detroit Red Wings this weekend. 

8. Minnesota Wild (LW: 7). Paul Fenton’s run here was 
definitely weird for that one year but he did bring them Mats 
Zuccarello and Kevin Fiala. Those were big-time franchise 
changers. 

9. Tampa Bay Lightning (LW: 9). Still not a team that I would 
want anything to do with in a playoff series. 

10. Edmonton Oilers (LW: 11). If Mike Smith can keep giving 
them solid goaltending they might have something here. That 
is a big if, but this recent run has been encouraging. 

11. Boston Bruins (LW: 8). They have scored exactly two 
goals in five consecutive games and somehow still managed 
to win two of those games. 

12. Washington Capitals (LW: 12). Offense is really coming 
to life lately. When fully healthy this is still an excellent team. 
Goaltending is the big question. 

13. Dallas Stars (LW: 13). Jason Robertson is blossoming 
into a superstar for them. He is the engine that drives their 
team and offense right now. 

14. Pittsburgh Penguins (LW: 14). They really miss Evgeni 
Malkin, but his suspension ends soon. Tristan Jarry‘s injury 
is the big concern right now. 

15. Vegas Golden Knights (LW: 15). They will be a 
nightmare opponent if they make the playoffs. But they still 
have some work to do and need some help. 

16. Nashville Predators (LW: 16). Sometimes they look like a 
team capable of making some noise in the playoffs, then 
they go and give up seven goals in a period. 
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17. Los Angeles Kings (LW: 17). The main thing they have 
going for them right now is their remaining schedule. 

18. Vancouver Canucks (LW: 19). They have a nice winning 
streak going, but it will not be enough to make the playoffs. 
No team in the league will be more fascinating going into this 
offseason with the coaching situation and the salary cap 
situation. 

19. New York Islanders (LW: 18). At least they know they 
have their goalie. Ilya Sorokin is sensational. 

20. Buffalo Sabres (LW: 22). Still not sure what to make of 
this Tage Thompson season. Looked like a disappointment 
until this season, now he might score 40 goals and it is not 
even because of a crazy shooting percentage. 

21. Columbus Blue Jackets (LW: 21). Jakub Voracek has 
five goals and 50 assists in 73 games as a forward. Just a 
truly bonkers stat line for the season. 

22. Winnipeg Jets (LW: 20). Not a particularly good team. 
Not a particularly bad team. Just a disappointing team. 

23. Detroit Red Wings (LW: 23). Pressure is on to make a 
big step forward next season. Just seems hard to make that 
happen in the Eastern Conference. 

24. Anaheim Ducks (LW: 25). They do not win a lot right now 
but they are pretty fun to watch. Keep skilling it up. 

25. Ottawa Senators (LW: 28). Everything we said about 
Detroit applies here as well. 

26. New Jersey Devils (LW: 27). They have some foundation 
pieces. That is the important part. Now they need the 
complementary pieces. As well as the goalie. 

27. Montreal Canadiens (LW: 24). Seeing Carey Price back 
on the ice this week was a welcome sight for Canadiens 
fans. Not sure he would have made a huge difference this 
season, but he can still make an impact. 

28. San Jose Sharks (LW: 26). Just not sure what direction 
they are going in here. This is not a good team, it is very 
expensive, and has an older core. 

29. Philadelphia Flyers (LW: 29). They missed the playoffs 
just eight times in the first 45 years of their existence in the 
NHL. They have missed the playoffs six times in the past 10 
seasons. 

30. Seattle Kraken (LW: 30). So many what ifs from the 
expansion draft. It still does not make any sense what they 
were trying to accomplish here. 

31. Chicago Blackhawks (LW: 31). How much of Jonathan 
Toews‘ contract would they have to eat next season to find a 
taker for it in a trade? At least 30%. Maybe more. 

32. Arizona Coyotes (LW: 32). They have allowed 45 goals 
in eight games in the month of April. Teams are padding their 
stats against them right now.

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

NHL Push for the Playoff: Hurricanes, Rangers and the Metro title race 
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By Sean Leahy  

Push for the Playoffs will run every morning through the end 
of the 2021-22 NHL season. We’ll highlight the current 
playoff picture in both conferences, take a look at what the 
first-round matchups might look like, see who’s leading the 
race for the best odds in the draft lottery and more. 

The Hurricanes’ 5-3 win over the Coyotes Monday night put 
them ahead of the Rangers by two points in the race for the 
Metropolitan Division title. New York does have a game in-
hand, however, and could be back in a tie with Carolina if 
they beat the Jets tonight. 

For most of the season, the Hurricanes had been in control 
of the division, owning the top spot. But since March 1 the 
Rangers have gained ground and moved from a likely First 
Round matchup with the Penguins as the No. 2 or 3 seed to 
having a shot at the Metro crown. In their last 25 games, 
Carolina is 12-9-4, earning 28 points. New York is 15-6-1 in 
their last 22 games, picking up 31 points. Strength of 
schedule is in play here in the Rangers’ recent surge, but 
you can only play the teams the NHL tells you to play, right? 
Points earned are points earned. 

Both teams have three games to go before they meet next 
Tuesday at Madison Square Garden, which could tip the 
scales in the race to grab the Eastern Conference’s No. 2 
seed. But if you’re the Rangers, you probably need to win the 
division outright with more points as the tiebreakers are 
currently not in your favor. 

The first two standings tiebreakers are Regulation Wins and 
Regulation/Overtime Wins, which the Hurricanes lead both. 
Carolina has 43 regulation wins to to New York’s 41, and 48 
regulation and overtime wins to 45. Even head-to-head it’s 
the Hurricanes with a 2-1-0 series lead. 

Every team wants home ice in the postseason and securing 
that through at least two rounds would certainly be atop the 
list of goals as both teams finish out these final 10 days of 
the regular season. 

IF PLAYOFFS STARTED TODAY (sorted by points 
percentage) 

ATLANTIC DIVISION 
Panthers vs. Capitals 
Maple Leafs vs. Lightning 

METROPOLITAN DIVISION 
Hurricanes vs. Bruins 
Rangers vs. Penguins 

CENTRAL DIVISION 
Avalanche vs. Stars 
Blues vs. Wild 

PACIFIC DIVISION 
Flames vs. Predators 
Oilers vs. Kings 

TODAY’S KEY GAMES 

Jets vs. Rangers, 7 p.m. ET 
Flames vs. Predators, 8 p.m. ET 
Bruins vs. Blues, 8 p.m. ET 
Kings vs. Ducks, 10 p.m. ET 

PLAYOFF PERCENTAGES (via MoneyPuck) 

Panthers – clinched 
Maple Leafs – clinched 
Lightning – clinched 
Bruins – clinched 
Red Wings – eliminated 
Sabres – eliminated 
Senators – eliminated 
Canadiens – eliminated 

PLAYOFF PERCENTAGES (via MoneyPuck) 

Hurricanes – clinched 
Rangers – clinched 
Penguins – clinched 
Capitals – clinched 
Islanders – eliminated 
Blue Jackets – eliminated 
Flyers – eliminated 
Devils – eliminated 

PLAYOFF PERCENTAGES (via MoneyPuck) 

Avalanche – clinched No. 1 seed in Western Conference 
Blues – clinched 
Wild – clinched 
Stars – 93.4% 
Predators – 90% 
Jets – 0% 
Blackhawks – eliminated 
Coyotes – eliminated 

PLAYOFF PERCENTAGES (via MoneyPuck) 

Flames – clinched 
Oilers – 99.9% 
Kings – 85% 
Golden Knights – 20% 
Canucks – 11.7% 
Ducks – eliminated 
Sharks – eliminated 
Kraken – eliminated 

DRAFT LOTTERY PICTURE (via Tankathon) 

16.6% – Coyotes 
12.1% – Canadiens 
10.9% – Kraken 
9.7% – Flyers 
8.5% – Blackhawks (*conditional) 
7.6% – Devils 
6.7% – Senators 
5.8% – Sabres 
5.4% – Red Wings 
4.5% – Sharks 
3.1% – Ducks 
2.7% – Blue Jackets 
2.2% – Islanders 
1.8% – Jets 
1.4% – Golden Knights (*conditional) 
1% – Canucks 

ART ROSS TROPHY RACE 

Connor McDavid, Oilers – 110 points 
Jonathan Huberdeau, Panthers – 108 
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Johnny Gaudreau, Flames – 107 
Leon Draisaitl, Oilers – 105 
Auston Matthews, Maple Leafs – 102 
Matthew Tkachuk, Flames – 98 

ROCKET RICHARD RACE 

Auston Matthews, Maple Leafs – 58 goals 
Leon Draisaitl, Oilers – 54 

Chris Kreider, Rangers – 50 
Alex Ovechkin, Capitals – 48 
Kyle Connor, Jets – 43 
Kirill Kaprizov, Wild – 43 
Connor McDavid, Oilers – 42

 

 

 

NHL Power Rankings: Avalanche, Panthers keep proving why they're Stanley Cup Final 
favorites  

The Avalanche and Panthers are playing like they want a 
rematch of their 1996 Stanley Cup Final 

By Austin Nivison  

Are we heading for a rematch of the 1996 Stanley Cup 
Final? With the Florida Panthers and Colorado Avalanche 
dueling for the President's Trophy and top overall seed in the 
2022 NHL playoffs, we just might get to see it. 

The Panthers have now won 10 straight games, and the loss 
of Aaron Ekblad hasn't derailed this team so far. That's what 
happens when a team has four lines that can put the puck in 
the back of the net on a regular basis. 

In the Western Conference, the Avs are riding a nine-game 
winning streak of their own, and they have the same type of 
offensive explosiveness that the Panthers have with a Norris 
Trophy contender on defense in Cale Makar. It's hard to see 
many teams actually pushing Colorado out west, with the 
exception of the Calgary Flames. 

Because of how the NHL postseason works, one of these 
teams could get knocked out in the first two rounds, and we 
won't even come close to getting this matchup in the Stanley 
Cup Final. Still, it's fun to think about a seven-game series 
between these two juggernauts. 

As the Panthers and Avalanche show why they are the 
favorites to win it all, here are the updated NHL Power 
Rankings.  

Rk Teams    Chg Rcrd 

1  Panthers  

The Panthers didn't really need 
any dramatic comeback wins 
this week. Instead, they just 
played like the best team in the 
league and outscored opponents 
15-4 while extending their 
winning streak to 10 games. 
Now it's a showdown with the 
Avalanche for the President's 
Trophy.  

--  
54-
15-6 

Rk Teams    Chg Rcrd 

2  Avalanche  

The top two Stanley Cup 
contenders are playing up to 
those expectations as the 
playoffs near. The Avalanche 
have the second-longest winning 
streak in the NHL at nine games, 
and they are lighting up teams in 
the process. Colorado combined 
for 16 goals in wins over the 
Kings and Hurricanes, two 
opponents with plenty left to play 
for.  

--  
55-
15-6 

3  Flames  

The Flames suffered a bad loss 
to a desperate Golden Knights 
squad on Thursday but bounced 
back to bludgeon the Coyotes 
on Saturday, 9-1. Johnny 
Gaudreau, Matthew Tkachuk 
and Elias Lindholm each had 
four points as they torched 
Arizona in the final 40 minutes of 
the game.  

--  
47-
20-9 

4  
Maple 
Leafs  

It is a somewhat small sample 
size, but the on-ice results for 
Mark Giordano have been 
encouraging. In roughly 210 
minutes with Giordano in the 
game at five-on-five, the Maple 
Leafs have controlled 60.80% of 
the expected goals. He has 
provided a lot of stability to the 
blue line depth in Toronto.  

--  
50-
20-6 

5  Rangers  

Igor Shesterkin is reminding 
everyone that he is fully capable 
of carrying this Rangers team to 
a deep playoff run. In his last 

--  
49-
21-6 
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Rk Teams    Chg Rcrd 

four starts, Shesterkin has saved 
88 of the 92 shots that he has 
faced while recording a pair of 
shutouts. I have some questions 
about the Rangers heading into 
the postseason, but they may 
not matter if Shesterkin stays 
hot.  

6  Blues  

The Blues have asserted 
themselves as a force to be 
reckoned with in the Western 
Conference. They have won 
nine straight games and have 
not lost in regulation since Mar. 
26. A big factor in that success 
has been Vladimir Tarasenko. 
To this point in April, Tarasenko 
has 10 goals and 18 points. It's 
fair to wonder where St. Louis 
would be if it had found a trade 
partner for him in the offseason.  

6  
46-
20-
10  

7  Wild  

Kirill Kaprizov has set a new 
franchise record with 43 goals 
this season, but what might even 
be more impressive is that he 
has helped transform the Wild 
into must-see TV over the last 
couple of seasons. Now, he and 
the Wild have to focus on taking 
back the No. 2 seed in the 
Central Division.  

1  
47-
21-7 

8  Oilers  

I was one of many people who 
rolled their eyes when the Oilers 
chose not to upgrade their 
goaltending ahead of the trade 
deadline, but Mike Smith seems 
to have found his rhythm at the 
right time. Since Apr. 3, Smith 
has started five games, and his 
12.31 goals saved above 
average leads the league by a 
wide margin. Can he keep this 
going once the puck drops on 
Game 1 of the first round?  

1  
44-
26-6 

9  Lightning  

Tampa Bay will need to get 
Brayden Point going before the 
playoffs begin. He has zero 
goals and just one point in his 
last seven games. Of course, 
some poor luck is involved in 
that drought, but Point has also 
struggled to create scoring 
chances.  

2  
46-
21-8 

Rk Teams    Chg Rcrd 

10 Bruins  

The Bruins have cooled off a 
little bit, and their offensive 
issues have returned. Since Apr. 
1, Boston is tied for 27th in the 
NHL with just 14 goals at five-
on-five. The team hasn't scored 
more than two goals in any of its 
last five games.  

4  
46-
24-5 

11 Capitals  

The Capitals provided fans with 
all kinds of scoring this past 
week. In the three games 
involving Washington, there was 
an average of 11 total goals 
scored. Peter Laviolette will 
probably want to tighten things 
up on the defensive end, but the 
team was a lot of fun 
nonetheless.  

--  
43-
23-
10  

12 Hurricanes  

The Hurricanes have started to 
slip a little bit in April, and that 
has opened the door for the 
Rangers to steal the top spot in 
the Metro Division. The good 
news for Carolina is that five of 
its final six games are against 
non-playoff teams, so perhaps 
the team can hang onto the 
division crown.  

2  
49-
20-8 

13 Stars  

The Stars have come on strong 
down the stretch, and their 
overall game has really 
improved. Since the start of 
April, Dallas ranks fourth in the 
NHL in expected goals share at 
five-on-five (55.95%). As a result 
of those efforts, the Stars are 
now in the driver's seat for the 
first wild card spot.  

2  
43-
28-5 

14 Penguins  

The Penguins were already 
slumping, and they got hit with 
some horrible injury luck last 
week. All-Star goaltender Tristan 
Jarry is currently week-to-week 
with a lower body injury. 
Pittsburgh was already sliding 
back towards the wild card 
spots, and Jarry's injury will 
make it even harder to avoid a 
first-round date with the 
Panthers.  

1  
43-
23-
11  

15 
Golden 
Knights  

Oddly enough, the only win the 
Golden Knights managed to 

1  
41-
31-5 
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notch on their Western Canada 
road trip came in a 6-1 drubbing 
of the Flames. Vegas missed an 
opportunity to pick up two points 
in Vancouver and got beaten 
pretty soundly by Edmonton. 
Now, the Golden Knights have 
just six games left to make up 
three points on the Kings.  

16 Predators  

The Predators are coming off an 
8-3 loss to the Blues in which 
they allowed seven goals in the 
second-period, and they don't 
have any time to lick their 
wounds. Nashville's upcoming 
schedule features games 
against the Flames, Lightning, 
Wild, Flames again, and 
Avalanche. That will make 
clinching a playoff spot 
extremely difficult for a team that 
hasn't been able to get in a 
groove.  

--  
43-
28-5 

17 Canucks  

The Canucks probably won't 
make the playoffs, but they do 
seem to relish the role of spoiler. 
In the span of just over a week, 
Vancouver defeated the Golden 
Knights twice. The Canucks will 
try to keep that trend going in a 
big tilt against the Stars on 
Monday night.  

1  
38-
28-
10  

18 Kings  

Drew Doughty is officially out for 
the rest of the season, and that 
will make it very difficult for the 
Kings to hang onto their playoff 
spot. Having said that, Los 
Angeles has a very favorable 
remaining schedule. All five 
games are against non-playoff 
teams, and four of them have 
been officially eliminated from 
contention.  

1  
40-
27-
10  

19 Islanders  

For a while, it seemed like 
Anders Lee was destined to 
reach 30 goals for the second 
time in his career. Instead, he 
has just one tally in his last 12 
games. Now, Lee needs four 
goals in the Isles' final seven 
games to hit that number.  

1  
35-
31-9 

Rk Teams    Chg Rcrd 

20 Jets  

How will the Jets handle the 
upcoming offseason? There 
might be some temptation to 
make some big changes, but the 
team did suffer some bad luck 
this year. Winnipeg ranks 10th in 
the NHL in expected goals for at 
five-on-five (161.26), but they 
rank 23rd in goals scored at five-
on-five (144).  

1  
35-
30-
11  

21 
Blue 
Jackets  

The Ohio State spring game 
provided Columbus sports fans 
with a nice little distraction from 
a team that has won three of its 
last 10 games. The Blue Jackets 
are hobbling down the stretch 
after putting up a decent fight for 
much of the season.  

--  
35-
35-6 

22 Senators  

Brady Tkachuk has set career 
highs in goals (27), assists (32), 
and points (59) with seven 
games left to play. Tkachuk has 
taken an important step forward 
this season, but now he needs a 
lot more help if Ottawa is really 
going to get back to being an 
Eastern Conference contenders.  

4  
28-
41-7 

23 Sabres  

Rasmus Dahlin has had a strong 
statistical season from an 
offensive standpoint. Dahlin has 
hit 50 points on the season, but 
40% of those have come on the 
power play. On top of that, the 
Sabres have controlled just 
46.58% of the expected goals 
with Dahlin in the game at five-
on-five. Dahlin did play with 
Henri Jokiharju for much of the 
season, so that probably played 
a role in his poor underlying 
numbers as well.  

5  
29-
38-
11  

24 Kraken  

The Kraken will be a team to 
watch this offseason. They have 
a large amount of salary cap 
space and roughly infinity draft 
picks. They could take their time 
and be extremely patient in 
building this expansion team or 
they could try to take the 
express route with trades and a 
big free agent signing or two.  

1  
25-
44-6 
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25 Ducks  

As Ryan Getzlaf approaches the 
end of his NHL career, he had a 
cool moment in Tampa Bay 
when he took the opening face-
off against long-time friend 
Corey Perry. Getzlaf will play his 
final home game in Anaheim on 
Sunday as he caps off a career 
that includes 1,000 points, three 
All-Star appearances, and one 
Stanley Cup championship.  

4  
30-
33-
14  

26 Blackhawks 

Few things have worked for the 
Blackhawks this season, but the 
team does seem to have found a 
little magic with Dylan Strome 
and Patrick Kane on the ice 
together at five-on-five. In those 
situations, Chicago has 
outscored opponents 34-25.  

1  
25-
40-
11  

27 Canadiens  

Carey Price made his first start 
for the Candiens since last 
summer's improbable Stanley 
Cup Final run, and while 
Montreal didn't get the result, 
everyone in the arena got a jolt 
from seeing him back on the ice. 
It has been a rough stretch for 
the Canadiens, but Price's return 
provides some good news.  

4  
20-
45-
11  

28 Devils  

Nico Hischier has bounced back 
incredibly well after his 2020-21 
season was limited to 21 games 
due to injury. Hischier has 
matched his career high of 20 
goals and has set a new career 
high in points with 58. The 
Devils need him to be at his best 
in order to complete their current 
rebuild.  

3  
27-
42-7 

Rk Teams    Chg Rcrd 

29 Red Wings  

Over the last month, rookie 
defenseman Mo Seider has 
cooled off from an offensive 
perspective. Since Mar. 17, 
Seider has one goal and five 
points. That could negatively 
affect his Calder Trophy 
candidacy, but I don't think it 
should. Seider has been asked 
to do a lot on a bad team, and 
he has acquitted himself well in 
a top pairing role.  

7  
29-
37-
10  

30 Flyers  

Fresh off his NCAA 
Championship with Denver, 
Bobby Brink made his NHL 
debut last week and notched a 
pair of assists in four games. 
Brink was the No. 34 overall pick 
in the 2019 NHL Draft, and the 
Flyers hope he can be a big part 
of their future.  

6  
23-
42-
11  

31 Sharks  

The Sharks have not won a 
game since Mar. 26, but they 
have come painfully close on 
several different occasions. 
They have lost four games in 
overtime during this current 
losing streak, which somehow 
makes it even worse.  

1  
29-
34-
12  

32 Coyotes  

It is tough to fall below a team 
riding a 10-game losing streak, 
but they Coyotes have found a 
way to do just that. Arizona has 
been getting trounced pretty 
frequently of late. The Coyotes 
suffered a 6-2 loss to the Devils 
and a 7-1 loss to the Canucks, 
and those look good when 
compared to the 9-1 drubbing at 
the hands of the Flames.  

--  
22-
49-5 
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Canes ride offensive onslaught to win in Arizona 

The Carolina Hurricanes put a season-high 52 shots on goal 
Monday night, beating the Coyotes 5-3 in Gila River Arena.  

By Alec_Sawyer 

The Carolina Hurricanes rode a season-high 52 shots on 
goal to a much-needed 5-3 win in Arizona Monday night, 
beating the Coyotes in a mostly dominant effort that had a 
few gaffes to keep it close.  

On the whole, the Hurricanes dominated the game. The shot 
differential was staggering at 52-26, and the Canes had the 
vast majority of puck possession and scoring chances. But 
has been the case way too often over the last month of the 
season, some defensive miscues let the Coyotes stay close 
for a lot of a game they had no real business being in.  

Still, the Hurricanes won the game comfortably in the end, in 
big part due once again to its stellar third line. Even without 
captain Jordan Staal centering the line, all three of Nino 
Niederreiter, Max Domi and Jesper Fast found the 
scoresheet in the second period to help lead the way for the 
Canes.  

Vincent Trocheck had the Hurricanes’ lone first-period goal, 
while Sebastian Aho added an insurance tally in the third 
period to make it 5-3. For Arizona, Nick Ritchie, Loui 
Eriksson and Alex Galchenyuk scored, all in the second 
period.  

Antti Raanta wasn’t his absolute sharpest in his return to 
Arizona, stopping 20 of 23 shots faced while making a 
handful of nice saves. Karel Vejmelka took the loss in the 
Coyotes’ net.  

And the Hurricanes’ penalty kill did exactly what it always 
does to help solidify the win, killing off four penalties on the 
night while holding Arizona to just two shots and two scoring 
chances on the man advantage. 

The Hurricanes wasted no time in getting the scoring started, 
as Trocheck tallied his 20th goal of the season just 4:01 into 
the game. Trocheck himself started the break and found 
Martin Necas, who made a good pass up the ice to Brady 
Skjei.  

Skjei floated a phenomenal centering pass in towards 
Trocheck crashing the slot, and he took the slightest touch to 
redirect the puck into the upper corner of the net and past 
Vejmelka. 

As a whole, the Hurricanes dominated the first period, 
completely snuffing out any hope of an offensive chance for 
the Coyotes while finding a couple good scoring looks 
themselves. Carolina held a 12-6 advantage in scoring 
chance and a 6-2 advantage in high-danger chances, 
including the two minutes where the Canes very efficiently 
killed off an Andrei Svechnikov penalty.  

The Canes were even quicker to sound the horn to open up 
the second period, as Fast showed excellent patience to find 
a goal for himself and make it 2-0. Fast controlled the puck 
out in the circle and waited for a passing option to open up, 
but ended up waiting long enough to catch Vejmelka 
cheating just enough to beat him across the goal.  

Not long after that it was a landmark goal for Domi, who 
scored his first goal with the Canes on a nice chip off a 
heavy rebound created by Niederreiter. Domi, filling in for 
Jordan Staal with Fast and Niederreiter, chipped one in for 
his 100th NHL goal, coming against the team that he scored 
No. 1 with.  

After a blast from Ritchie made it 3-1, the Niederreiter-Domi-
Fast line struck again, this time with Niederreiter joining in on 
the scoring. Domi carried the puck into the zone and made a 
nice pass to Niederreiter, who bagged his 23rd goal of the 
year.  

But as much good as the Canes did on one end of the ice in 
the second period, it was as bad down the stretch on the 
other end as Arizona tallied twice in the final four minutes of 
the period to cut Carolina’s lead to 4-3.  

First it was Eriksson with just his third goal of the season. 
Shortly after that it was Galchenyuk’s sixth of the year to cut 
it to a one-goal game with just 1:18 to play in the middle 
frame, as some poor defending from Carolina let Arizona 
jump right back into the game.  

The Canes’ top line wasn’t great for the first two periods, as 
Teuvo Teravainen, Aho and Seth Jarvis had barely any 
opportunities. That changed in the third as Aho gave the 
Canes a big insurance goal, scoring off his own rebound to 
make it a 5-3 contest.  

The Hurricanes saw out the win in the third period, killing off 
a couple of penalties down the stretch.  

The Canes will be back in action Thursday night at home, as 
Carolina will play host to Winnipeg in its penultimate home 
game of the regular season.
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They Said It: Brind’Amour, Niederreiter, Domi on win in Arizona 

The Carolina Hurricanes put up a big night offensively in 
Arizona Monday, beating the Coyotes 5-3 while putting 52 
shots on net.  

By Alec_Sawyer 

The Carolina Hurricanes put up big numbers in a late-night 
win over the Coyotes Monday, beating Arizona 5-3 while 
putting a season-high 52 shots on goal.  

The Canes weren’t without their hurdles in the game, letting 
Arizona make it a one-goal game late in the second period 
after a pair of defensive lapses, but still handled business 
with relative ease down the stretch.  

The makeshift line of Nino Niederreiter-Max Domi-Jesper 
Fast, playing without captain Jordan Staal, had a big night, 
as all three members of the line found the back of the net 
during a big second period for the Canes.  

Following the win, head coach Rod Brind’Amour, 
Niederreiter,  

Rod Brind’Amour 

On the overall performance: It was ok. We definitely created 
enough chances. We gave up a few too many good looks, 
and they capitalized. But overall, we’ll take the two points, for 
sure. We needed it.  

On making it a little harder than it needed to be in the 
second: Yeah, we had a couple. We were up and the game 
was pretty much in hand, and we try to run an offensive play 
when we probably didn’t need to up a faceoff. Clean win, and 
that’s in your net. They did a set breakout, right idea to try 
and poach it but really didn’t have to. It gets behind you, and 
all of a sudden we’ve got a game. It happens that fast.  

On the third line without Staal: They were good. All the lines 
produced. They were all effective. Obviously with [Staal] out, 
that’s a big hole there. I thought Max, asking a lot of him to 
play in that spot, did a nice job.  

On Antti Raanta getting the win in his first game back in 
Arizona: I didn’t even realize. It’s been a long time. We had a 
lot of guys that obviously played here before, so it’s always 
nice when those guys can contribute and get a win.  

On Fast and Niederreiter being so consistent and valuable: 
Totally. Nino and [Fast], we both know how they can play the 
game pretty consistently night in and night out. To drop a 
new guy in there, it’s probably the best scenario because 
with those two guys you know what you are going to get.  

Nino Niederreiter 

On not missing a beat without Staal: No, he’s a big piece. 
We miss him definitely big time, and we hope he’ll be back 
pretty soon here. It’s definitely a huge win. We needed that 
one, for sure.  

On what he liked about the team game overall: There were 
good parts about the game, and then there were some times 
in the game where we need to clean up the way we are 
playing. Overall, it was good that we got the win.  

On Domi fitting in with the line: I think he was moving his feet 
really well today. That’s definitely a big key for his game. 
That’s definitely what he did tonight. It was easy to play with 
him. We talked a lot with him on the ice and off the ice and 
tried to get him going.  

Max Domi 

On finally getting his first goal with the Canes: Yeah, for sure. 
Anytime you can break the ice like that. In a game like this 
which was a must-win game for us, I’m trying to help any 
way I can. I got a chance to play with two great line mates, 
so we’ll take it for sure.  

On looking comfortable with Fast and Niederreiter: That’s 
one of the best lines in hockey, really. Obviously it’s never 
fun to see a guy on your team go down, especially one of 
your best players and the leader of your team. Hopefully he’ll 
be back in the next few days, but in the time being it’s pretty 
special to play with both of those guys.  

On the whole performance: The last couple games have 
been tough. We know that. Games only get tougher now, so 
we’ve got to find ways to chip away here. I think overall we 
made some adjustments between the second and third and 
shut it down in the third to keep the lead. We shoved it down 
their throat essentially.  

On scoring his 100th in Arizona: Yeah, I’ve got nothing but 
good things to say about everyone here. It’s unfortunate that 
I get to play in this rink. It’s pretty emotional getting to say 
goodbye to everyone who works here. I don’t think they ever 
get enough credit, from the ushers to all those people. I was 
here for a good chunk of my career, and I have really special 
relationships with all of those people. I’m going to miss them 
for sure, the training staff over there. I only played with like 
four guys who are still there now, so that’s a little bit different. 
But it’s always special coming back to AZ and seeing the 
Coyotes fans.  

On if he prefers playing center vs. wing: It’s the same, 
honestly. When you have a team like this that is so good, 
you’ve got to be able to play all three positions. 
[Brind’Amour] has obviously put some trust in me to put me 
in the middle and on the left and right, so wherever he asks 
me to play. I know it’s pretty cliché, but I’m going to play to 
the best of my abilities and help my teammates and line 
mates as much as I can.  

On if he had talked to his dad after the game about scoring 
100: No, I wasn’t texting him. I was just chilling with the 
boys...It’s one of those things where it’s obviously special to 
play this game and score one goal, so when you get 100 it’s 
a special feeling for sure. To do it back here is great. It’s a 
huge win tonight, just got to get ready for the next one now.  

On his ability to step in for Staal showing off the depth: Yeah, 
for sure. We had all four lines that contributed tonight. For 
our team to have success, that’s what we need. It’s great to 
see. Hopefully [Staal] is back sooner rather than later 
because he’s such a big part of this team, and he’s playing 
such good hockey. Hopefully he’s back real quick, but we all 
have so much confidence in everyone in the lineup. 
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Whenever they are asked to do a job, they do it. So yeah, it’s 
a huge win. Enjoy this one, get ready to go for the next one.  

On getting the win for Raanta in his first game back: Yeah, 
awesome. [Raanta] is such a beauty. He’s such a good 

goalie, too. He made some big saves as well when they 
started to tilt the ice a little bit. Obviously our penalty kill was 
great, and he’s a big part of that, too. Huge win, and he was 
a massive part of that.

 

 

 

 

Canes blaze Coyotes as Domi scores 100th goal, first as Hurricane  

By Bryan Pyrtle 

The Carolina Hurricanes got back in the win column with a 5-
3 victory on the road against the Arizona Coyotes on 
Monday, April 18. 

The Canes (49-20-8) were firing on all cylinders against 
Arizona (22-49-5), nearly doubling the Coyotes in the shot 
department, 51-26. With center Jordan Staal out due to 
injury, the Hurricanes needed guys to step up. Center Max 
Domi did just that with a two-point night including his 100th 
career goal and first as a Carolina Hurricane. 

“Anytime you can break the ice like that — in a game like this 
which was a must-win game for us — I’m trying to help any 
way I can,” Domi said. “I got a chance to play with two great 
linemates, so we’ll take it for sure.” 

Domi and goaltender Antti Raanta, both former Coyotes, 
each made their returns to Gila River Arena. Raanta spent 
four years with the Coyotes before signing with Carolina as a 
free agent this past offseason, and Domi played his first 
three NHL seasons in Arizona between 2015-16 and 2017-
18. 

“It's pretty emotional getting to say bye to everyone that 
works here,” Domi said. “I don't think they ever get enough 
credit, from the ushers to all those people. I was here for a 
good chunk of my career and I had really special 
relationships with those people.” 

The Hurricanes made sure to share the spoils on the 
offensive end as 10 different Canes registered a point on the 

night. This figure included Domi, right wing Nino Niederreiter 
and defenseman Brett Pesce who each registered multi-point 
games. 

The Carolina penalty kill returned to form as well, killing all 
four of Arizona’s power play opportunities. The league’s best 
PK unit gave up two power play goals in a 7-4 loss to 
Colorado just two days prior, but the Hurricanes got back to 
stifling opponents when down a man, allowing just two shots 
over 7:47 while on the kill against the Coyotes. 

While there’s a big difference between facing off against the 
top team in the NHL in the Avalanche and taking on the 
cellar-dwelling Coyotes, the Canes still needed to secure 
both points in Arizona. Carolina was 4-5-1 in its last 10 
games prior to puck drop, so the Hurricanes needed to 
capitalize on the advantageous matchup to keep pace in the 
tightly contested Eastern Conference. 

“We definitely created enough chances,” said head coach 
Rod Brind’Amour. “We gave up a few too many good looks, 
and they capitalized. But overall, we’ll take the two points, for 
sure. We needed it.” 

The Canes will return to the East Coast for the remainder of 
the regular season with two home games separated by a 
three-game road trip to visit both New York teams and the 
New Jersey Devils. 

Before hitting the road again, Carolina will host the Winnipeg 
Jets in PNC Arena on Thursday, April 21. Puck drops at 7 
p.m.
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Staal’s injury is day-to-day, but Andersen’s could be long-term  

By Todd Gibson 

RALEIGH, N.C. (WNCN) – Carolina Hurricanes head coach 
Rod Brind’Amour addressed the media Monday for the first 
time after getting a better handle on injuries to captain 
Jordan Staal and goalie Frederik Andersen in Saturday’s 
game at Colorado. 

The news wasn’t all bad. Staal was on the ice at the 
Hurricanes’ pregame skate in Arizona. 

“I think we’re day-to-day with him and that’s positive,” said 
Brind’Amour. 

Andersen’s situation is a bit more cloudy. The Hurricanes 
goalie fell awkwardly while making a save in Saturday’s 
game before being helped off the ice. 

“That will be re-evaluated in about a week to get a sense for 
where he’s at,” said Brind’Amour when asked about his 
goalie’s status. “It’s unfortunate, injuries are a part of it (the 
game) so that’s why you have depth.” 

Antti Raanta, come on down. The Finnish goalie has been 
solid all season long in a backup role to Andersen but now 
his workload is sure to increase. 

“You know it’s not like this is my first year in the league,” said 
the nine-year veteran. “I’ll just try and go one day at a time, 
one shot at a time and keeping things simple, playing and 
enjoying it.” 

And that’s what Brind’Amour wants his team to do as well. 
Enjoy the moment, despite the adversity. 

“You know why wouldn’t you,” said Brind’Amour whose team 
is tied for first place in the Metropolitan Division with six 
regular-season games to go. 

“You know obviously things haven’t gone great here lately 
but I think it’s what we needed. I think it’s good for us to have 
a little stress and the year has gone pretty smoothly and now 
we need to refocus and push ahead here the last six games 
we have left. 

The Hurricanes are at Arizona on Monday. Faceoff is set for 
10 p.m.

 

  

 
 
 
 

TODAY’S LINKS 
https://www.newsobserver.com/sports/nhl/carolina-hurricanes/article260537827.html 

https://theathletic.com/3255242/2022/04/18/what-we-know-what-we-dont-what-to-make-of-the-capitals-and-lots-more/ 
https://nsjonline.com/article/2022/04/happy-returns-for-raanta-domi-in-hurricanes-5-3-win-in-arizona/ 

https://www.nhl.com/hurricanes/news/canes-issue-health-updates-on-andersen-kotkaniemi-and-staal/c-333147958 
https://www.nhl.com/hurricanes/news/recap-canes-battle-past-coyotes-five-to-three/c-333162478 

https://www.nhl.com/news/rookie-watch-best-of-metropolitan-division/c-333132670 
https://www.nhl.com/news/hurricanes-goalie-frederik-andersen-injury-update/c-333152330 
https://www.nhl.com/news/carolina-hurricanes-arizona-coyotes-game-recap/c-333132430 

https://apnews.com/article/nhl-sports-new-york-arizona-hockey-a5ada1307ea5b8fdecd2d3985c375d4e 
https://nhl.nbcsports.com/2022/04/18/nhl-power-rankings-florida-panthers-in-first-st-louis-blues-make-big-climb/ 

https://nhl.nbcsports.com/2022/04/19/nhl-push-for-the-playoff-hurricanes-rangers-and-the-metro-title-race/ 
https://www.cbssports.com/nhl/news/nhl-power-rankings-avalanche-panthers-keep-proving-why-theyre-stanley-cup-final-favorites/ 

https://www.canescountry.com/2022/4/19/23031460/canes-ride-offensive-onslaught-to-win-in-arizona 
https://www.canescountry.com/2022/4/19/23031575/they-said-it-brindamour-niederreiter-domi-on-win-in-arizona 

https://www.technicianonline.com/sports/canes-blaze-coyotes-as-domi-scores-100th-goal-first-as-hurricane/article_35114a0e-bfa4-11ec-8f7b-
1323621d6564.html 

https://www.cbs17.com/sports/staals-injury-is-day-to-day-but-andersens-could-be-long-term/ 
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Hurricanes rebound from debacle in Denver as Antti Raanta leads 
Carolina past Coyotes 

 

BY CHIP ALEXANDER 

APRIL 19, 2022 1:16 AM 

 

The Canes beat the Coyotes 5-3 at Gila River Arena, which was a good 
thing. 

Carolina (49-20-8), who had a season-high 52 shots, ended a two-game 
losing streak and moved back into a two-point lead over the New York 
Rangers in the Metropolitan Division, another good thing for the Canes. 

“We’ll take the two points for sure,” Canes coach Rod Brind’Amour said. 
“We needed it.” 

Max Domi scored his first goal with the Canes and the 100th of a career 
that began with the Coyotes. That was a good thing and a personal 
milestone for him. 

Domi was at center Monday with wingers Nino Niederreiter and Jesper 
Fast, momentarily taking over the spot that has been manned much of 
the season by Jordan Staal. Not a bad stand-in, either. Both Niederreiter 
and Fast scored, and Domi and Niederreiter also had assists. 

“It was easy to play with him,” Niederreiter said. 

To which Domi added “I was just trying to help any way I can.” 

Vincent Trocheck’s scored the game’s first goal -- his 20th of the season 
-- and Sebastian Aho pushed the Canes’ lead to 5-3 in the third period 
with his 36th after the Coyotes had made a push after falling behind 4-1 
in the second. 

“All the lines produced. They were effective,” Brind’Amour said. 
“Obviously with ‘Jordo’ out that’s a big hole there and I thought Max did a 
nice job.” 

Staal was shaken up Saturday in the 7-4 loss to the Avalanche and the 
captain sat out Monday’s game. But he took part in the morning skate 
Monday and could return to the lineup this week. 

A bigger cause of concern for the Canes is goaltender Frederik 
Andersen, who had to be assisted off the ice late in Saturday’s game with 
a lower-body injury. The plans were for him to be reevaluated after the 
return to Raleigh. 

Antti Raanta was in net Monday against his former team and picked up 
his 13th win, facing 26 shots. Raanta left the Coyotes after last season to 
sign with the Canes in free agency and it was his first game back at Gila 
River Arena. 

The Canes lineup had several former Coyotes in it: Raanta, Domi, Tony 
DeAngelo, Derek Stepan, Jordan Martinook. 

Fast scored early in the second period after a Coyotes turnover and then 
Domi made it 3-0. After a Nick Ritchie goal for Arizona, Niederreiter 
buried a shot off Domi’s pass in transition and the Canes’ lead was 4-1. 

An easy night? Not for the Canes. 

The Coyotes responded by scoring twice on odd-man rushes in the 
second -- Loui Eriksson and Alex Galchenyuk with the goals -- to make it 
a tighter game. Raanta also was forced to make scrambling save after 
leaving the net to play the puck, Ethan Bear’s pass hitting Raanta and 
allowing the Coyotes’ Travis Boyd a shot. 

“All of a sudden now we have a game,” Brind’Amour said. “It happens 
that fast.” 

But the Canes didn’t let this one get away, locking it down in the third 
period, 
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Hurricanes coach Rod Brind’Amour updates injuries to Jordan Staal, 
Frederik Andersen 

 

BY CHIP ALEXANDER 

APRIL 18, 2022 4:30 PM 

 

Canes coach Rod Brind’Amour said Staal, who took part Monday in the 
morning skate at Arizona, was “day to day,” and called that a “positive.” 
Anderson will be reevaluated in a week, the coach said, to “see where 
he’s at.” 

Staal and Andersen both left the ice in pain Saturday during the third 
period of the Canes’ 7-4 road loss against the Colorado Avalanche. 
Brind’Amour said after the game “It doesn’t look good,” leaving a pall 
over a team that was tied with the New York Rangers for the lead in the 
Metropolitan Division. 

Staal took a hard but clean hit from the Avs’ Cale Makar, knocking him to 
the ice, and Andersen sustained a lower-body injury that required 
assistance for him to be taken to the locker room for treatment. 

Staal was at morning skate taking some line rushes Monday at Gila River 
Arena. Andersen was not at the skate, nor was center Jesperi 
Kotkaniemi, who Brind’Amour indicated had been dealing with some 
minor injuries, also calling his status “day to day.” 

Antti Raanta will be the Canes’ starting goalie Monday — facing his 
former team — and Pyotr Kochetkov will serve as the backup in his first 
NHL appearance. 

“It doesn’t really matter if it’s your goalie partner or D partner or whatever, 
it’s always tough to see any of your teammates going down,” Raanta said 
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Monday. “You’re thinking about the other guy and hoping for the best and 
go in the net and try to get the game done. It’s never easy.” 

Kochetkov was recalled Sunday from the Chicago Wolves of the AHL on 
an emergency basis and was at Monday’s skate. The Russian was 
playing in the KHL but was assigned to the Wolves after the KHL regular 
season ended, and was named AHL rookie of the month for March after 
going 7-0-1 — he’s 13-1-1 overall with a 2.09 goals-against average. 

Raanta, asked his first impressions on Kochetkov, said, “He looks like a 
little Russian mix of Bobrovsky and Vasilevskiy” -- that is, Sergei 
Bobrovsky of the Florida Panthers and Andrei Vasilevskiy of the Tampa 
Bay Lightning. 

“That’s a good mix there,” Raanta said. “You wouldn’t know that he’s only 
22.” 
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Tear this thing apart 

 

Mike McIntyre9-11 minutes 4/18/2022 

 

The Winnipeg Jets have become a riddle, wrapped in a mystery, inside 
an enigma, and the search for answers is only going to intensify in the 
coming weeks as the confounding hockey club heads into a longer-than-
expected off-season. 

We have ample evidence to suggest they are simply not good enough. 
See back-to-back beatdowns last weekend in Florida, where they were 
completely outclassed and outscored 13-5, as the latest in a long list of 
exhibits. Official playoff elimination is the next shoe to drop, and that 
could come as early as Tuesday night when they face the New York 
Rangers. 

But it’s the question of why that must be put under a magnifying glass. 
And those of us hot on the trail of this particular whodunit had a couple 
interesting clues tossed our way the other night. First up was this 
proverbial smoking gun from leading scorer Kyle Connor, who was asked 
to explain ugly back-to-back outings against the Panthers and Lightning. 

"I don’t know whether it’s tired, you know, lack of motivation (in) some of 
the guys in the room or, you know, what it is, we’re definitely a frustrated 
group here," said Connor. "It’s tough. Yeah, there’s a slight chance, but 
there is a chance to make playoffs here. And, you know, two critical 
games and, you know, we put up that kind of effort." 

No fingers were pointed, of course. That’s not Connor’s style. But plenty 
of suspicion ought to be raised by his choice of words. 

For the sake of argument, let’s give the high-flying winger the benefit of 
the doubt and suggest it was just a poorly phrased statement born of 
frustration, one that wasn’t meant to be as bad as it came off by implying 
some guys are simply mailing it in. How, then, to explain this rather 
salacious soundbite from Paul Stastny, in response to a query about why 
his team keeps reverting back to so many bad old habits, now 76 games 
into an 82-game campaign. 

"The guys that take care of themselves, the guys that put in the work on 
the ice, off the ice, over the course of the year. I don’t want to say they 
raise their game, but they kind of stay consistent. And what happens in 
the season is if you’re not focused, you’re not dedicated, you’re not ready 
to go every single night, it gets away from you real quick," said Stastny. 
"That’s why we play this game for, we love the competition, we love the 
fight. And we love to win. If you’re not all there together, it’s tough to win 
in this league." 

Again, no specific shade was cast by the veteran forward, but you don’t 
have to be a modern-day Matlock to figure out something is amiss. We 
have seen it on the ice countless times this year, whether it’s the inability 
to start a game on time, an inability to string together more than a few 
good shifts in a row, the inability to play sound defence or the inability to 
go on any kind of win streak. They are the polar opposite of consistent. 
And there appears to be plenty of "I in team" at times. 

Now we’re starting to hear it in the voices of some of the exasperated 
players and even interim bench boss Dave Lowry, who appears to be at 
his wit’s end when it comes to his message to his troops going in one ear 
and out the other. 

Paul Maurice added to the intrigue by pulling the plug just 28 games into 
the year, a decision that still hasn’t been fully explained. There’s clearly 
more to this story, and whether it ever comes out entirely remains to be 
seen. A handful of players, including captain Blake Wheeler, have hinted 
they might have more to say about it once the season is over. 

Put it this way: Monday May 2, which is expected to be so-called 
"garbage bag day" for the Jets as final meetings with coaches, 
management and the media are held, has the potential to be pretty spicy. 

Connor had more to say following the latest lopsided loss, including the 
suggestion that these final six games down the stretch "are a good time 
to start building culture, to having the right attitude in the group." That’s a 
pretty damning indictment of the current roster, considering the vast 
majority of this core has been together for several seasons now. 

Which ultimately speaks to the need for a full-blown forensic audit of this 
franchise over the coming months. And that brings me to one more 
burning question: Who, exactly, will be conducting this all-important 
investigation? 

Is it going to be general manager Kevin Cheveldayoff getting yet another 
shot to get this right? He’s now 11 years into his tenure, among the 
longest in that position around the league, and seemingly as far away 
from ever as being a Stanley Cup contender. They came close in 2018, 
but they’ve trended in the wrong direction ever since. 

Will it be his boss, Mark Chipman? We know he is a very hands-on 
owner, and you likely won’t find someone who hates losing more than 
him. Now, he’s not only seeing it on the ice, but in the stands as well, 
with the Jets typically playing to between 1,500 and 2,000 empty seats 
on a nightly basis. 

Or might the organization think outside the box here a bit and do what so 
many other NHL teams have done and bring in an experienced and 
sharp hockey mind to review the entire operation and present some 
difficult but necessary truths? There are numerous examples of this 
around the league, including Jim Rutherford in Vancouver, Brian Burke in 
Pittsburgh, Bob Nicholson in Edmonton, Luc Robitaille in Los Angeles, 
Jeff Gorton in Montreal, John Davidson in Columbus and Brendan 
Shanahan in Toronto. They serve as a buffer between owner and GM, an 
extra layer of oversight that can prove valuable. 

Nobody asked me, but it might be time for usually tight-knit and 
extremely loyal True North to make such a move around here. 
Otherwise, you run the risk of tunnel vision. And that’s a recipe for 
disaster. 

This season is now a lost one, of that there is no doubt. And as the Jets 
come to a critical crossroads, figuring out why it all went wrong — and 
taking the necessary steps to ensure history doesn’t repeat itself — will 
be paramount. 

Follow the evidence. Leave no stone unturned. Fail to do that and 
everyone involved in this messy mystery can point the finger of blame 
directly at themselves. 
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Copp fitting in nicely with Rangers’ starry cast 

 

Mike McIntyre8-10 minutes 18/04/2022 

There’s been no case of stage fright for Andrew Copp. 

 

The long-time Winnipeg Jets forward has opened on Broadway to rave 
reviews, with five-star performances night after night to solidify the New 
York Rangers as a serious Stanley Cup contender. Now, he’s preparing 
to pull back the curtain and face his old team for the first time on Tuesday 
at Madison Square Garden. 

“Weird,” is how Copp described the pending reunion to reporters 
following his team’s skate on Monday morning. “I’m seeing a bunch of 
the guys for dinner tonight. I don’t know, I think you can prepare for it all 
that you want to, but once you get onto the ice (Tuesday) for warmup and 
see them, it’s going to be a little weird.”Copp, 27, played 501 regular-
season and playoff games with the Jets over parts of eight seasons and 
has made himself right at home in Manhattan, even if he doesn’t quite yet 
have a place to call his own. He’s been rooming with former Jets 
teammate Jacob Trouba, although that arrangement is coming to an end 
this week. 

“Just kind of like two brothers back in the house. A lot of smack talk, a lot 
of laughs,” he said. “It was really good. But kind of enjoy space, too.” 

On the ice, Copp has taken residence on an impressive second-line with 
Artemi Panarin and Ryan Strome, putting up 13 points (five goals, eight 
assists) in his first 13 games. The Rangers have gone 9-4-0 in that span 
and are currently tied with Carolina for top spot in the Metropolitan 
Division with a record of 49-21-6 and six regular-season games 
remaining. 

“I’m not surprised at all,” said Trouba. “The past years he played lower in 
the lineup, or at least in Winnipeg he played on that third line or even 
sometimes the fourth line, and he’s got a chance to play with really good 
players now and make plays. He’s a really good hockey player and it’s 
been fun watching him and Bread (Panarin) … two different worlds of 
mine collide. It’s pretty fun for me.” 

Copp’s versatility in Winnipeg added to his value, as he was able to 
bounce up and down the lineup, from wing to centre, becoming a player 
former head coach Paul Maurice — and, midway through this year, 
interim bench boss Dave Lowry — could trust. He’s been thrust into a bit 
more of an offensive role right now, one he is flourishing in. 

“Some of the success has obviously been very good, production-wise 
especially,” said Copp. “I can kind of play with whoever in any situation 
and be successful and make the guys around me better. I feel like that’s 
kind of what’s been my calling card in my career in how I play the game 
and it’s kind of shown so far. In Winnipeg, I changed line almost every 
game, so playing with new guys wasn’t necessarily a new thing for me. 
Comfortability in that role has led to some success here, for sure.” 

His new coach, Gerard Gallant, has become an instant fan, admitting 
Copp has exceeded expectations. 

“I expected him to be a good, solid player. He’s playing with some pretty 
skilled guys there, so he’s probably getting a few more points than I 
thought he would, but I like what he’s bringing to our team,” Gallant said. 
“I like the way that he plays an overall game. He’s scored some big goals 
for us and made some good plays. I really like him.” 

Overall, Copp has established new career highs this year in goals (18), 
assists (30) and points (48). Pretty good time for a pending unrestricted 
free agent who will likely cash in this summer, which is why Jets general 
manager Kevin Cheveldayoff moved him for a pair of second-round draft 
picks (one of which becomes a first-rounder if the Rangers win two 
playoff rounds) and young prospect Morgan Barron. 

“Obviously, I miss him a lot around here,” good friend and frequent 
Winnipeg linemate Adam Lowry said Monday. “It will be good to see him 
in the big city. I know he enjoyed his time here and he’s really enjoying 
his time in New York. Obviously, they’ve been on a pretty good run and 
they’re poised to make a deep playoff run. We’re excited for him. It’s 
going to be different going up against him rather than having him on my 
wing. I look forward to seeing him in the circle and I look forward to 
battling against him.” 

Copp, selected in the fourth round of the 2013 draft, said he cherished 
his time in Winnipeg and understands that professional sports is a 
business, one that can result in tough decisions being made. 

“I’d say first and foremost, just all of the friendships. I feel like I had a 
pretty good relationship with everyone in the room,” Copp said. 

“A lot of the group had been there a long time and the new guys were 
kind of a pretty seamless fit. You walk in the room and you’re able to 
have a real conversation with everyone in the room and feel so 
comfortable after seven years. Not just the players, but the staff and the 
coaches and everything like that. Obviously that changes when you 
come to a new team and it’s been great here as well. But just the amount 
of people that had an impact on me, that I’m close with there, is kind of 
hard to measure. That will be the weirdest part, for sure.” 

Copp got close to hockey’s Holy Grail in the spring of 2018 with the Jets, 
as they made it to the Western Conference final only to fall short against 
the Vegas Golden Knights — led by his current coach, Gallant. He’s 
hoping to make the most of this latest opportunity. 

“Luckily we have first place to play for, so that really helps our jump and 
obviously still a young-ish team,” said Copp. 

“As a team we haven’t really done this before in terms of making a 
playoff run with this group. Usually, when you’re Washington or a team 
that has been in the playoffs for the last 12 years, or a team that’s out of 
it, it’s kind of hard to get up for it when you know playoffs are two weeks 
away. But luckily for us we have first place to play for and just a new 
excitement for a lot of these guys to go through for the first time and the 
first time as a group.” 
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Former Jets forward Copp thriving in Big Apple 

 

Scott Billeck 

Publishing date: Apr 18, 2022  •  9 hours ago 

 

Up until late March, all Andrew Copp knew in the NHL was the Winnipeg 
Jets. 

They were the team that drafted him in 2013 and developed him into an 
NHL mainstay that would go on to play seven seasons and change for 
the club — some 467 games before he was dealt to the New York 
Rangers at the NHL Trade Deadline on March 21. 

Just under a month later, Copp spent Monday morning preparing to face 
his old club at the Rangers’ practice facility in Tarrytown, NY, a 45-minute 
metro ride north from Midtown Manhattan and Madison Square Garden, 
where the Rangers will welcome the Jets on Tuesday evening. 

Speaking to reporters, how Copp was feeling was, understandably, 
predictable. 

“Weird,” he said. 
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Copp was meeting some of his former teammates for dinner later on 
Monday, as opposed to travelling with them to the chosen eatery, 
something he would have done hundreds of times while he was with the 
Jets. 

“I don’t know, I think you can prepare for it all that you want to, but once 
you get onto the ice (on Tuesday) for warmup and see them, it’s going to 
be a little weird,” he said. 

Copp became Winnipeg’s most trusted Swiss Army knife, a player that 
came to them near-perfect on the defensive side of the puck and added 
to his offensive arsenal each season, tallying 74 goals and 185 points 
during his time with the Jets. 

But all of that came secondary to the people he met along the way. 

“I’d say first and foremost, just all of the friendships,” he said. “I feel like I 
had a pretty good relationship with everyone in the room. A lot of the 
group had been there a long time and the new guys were kind of a pretty 
seamless fit. You walk in the room and you’re able to have a real 
conversation with everyone in the room and feel so comfortable after 
seven years. 

“Not just the players, but the staff and the coaches and everything like 
that. Obviously, that changes when you come to a new team and it’s 
been great here as well. But just the amount of people that had an impact 
on me, that I’m close with there, is kind of hard to measure. That will be 
the weirdest part, for sure.” 

One of those friends was, and still is, Adam Lowry. 

The two were attached at the hip for a good chunk of their time together, 
playing on what used to be Winnipeg’s formidable shutdown line, and 
have kept well-connected since the trade. 

“Obviously, I miss him a lot around here,” Lowry said after Winnipeg 
practiced in Tampa on Monday morning. 

“It will be good to see him in the big city. I know he enjoyed his time here 
and he’s really enjoying his time in New York. Obviously, they’ve been on 
a pretty good run and they’re poised to make a deep playoff run. We’re 
excited for him. It’s going to be different going up against him rather than 
having him on my wing. I look forward to seeing him in the circle and I 
look forward to battling against him.” 

Copp has fit seamlessly into New York’s top-six, a place he tried at times 
to hold down with the Jets. 

Alongside Artemi Panarin and Ryan Strome, Copp, at right-wing, has 
scored five times and put up 13 points in his 13 games since the trade. 

“Some of the success has obviously been very good, production-wise 
especially,” Copp said. “But at the same time, I feel like my game can 
kind of, is meant to… I can kind of play with whoever in any situation and 
be successful and make the guys around me better. I feel like that’s kind 
of what’s been my calling card in my career in how I play the game and 
it’s kind of shown so far. In Winnipeg, I changed lines almost every 
game, so playing with new guys wasn’t necessarily a new thing for me. 
Comfortability in that role has led to some success here, for sure.” 

The trade reunited Copp with former University of Michigan and Jets 
teammate, Jacob Trouba. 

In fact, Monday was the last day for Copp in his temporary living 
arrangement with the defenceman. 

“Just kind of like two brothers back in the house,” Copp said. “A lot of 
smack talk, a lot of laughs. It was really good. But kind of enjoying space, 
too.” 

Trouba said he expected an easy transition for Copp, knowing he has the 
ability to play up and down the lineup. 

“He’s a really good hockey player and it’s been fun watching him and 
(Panarin), kind of two different worlds of mine collide,” Trouba said. “It’s 
pretty fun for me. So no, I’m not surprised at all.” 

For Rangers head coach Gerard Gallant, he’s liked what Copp has 
brought to the team, and saw an opportunity when he slotted him on on 
the second line with New York’s leading point-getter. 

“He’s good for the PK, he’s playing on the second PP unit and definitely 
that line has been better,” Gallant said. “I like the way that he plays an 
overall game. He’s scored some big goals for us and made some good 
plays. I really like him.” 
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Devils dent Golden Knights' playoff hopes with rare win 

 

Associated Press 

 

LAS VEGAS — Nathan Bastian had a goal and an assist, and the New 
Jersey Devils beat the Vegas Golden Knights 3-2 on Monday night. 

The Golden Knights blew their chance to gain ground on the Los Angeles 
Kings in the Pacific Division, and their playoff hopes lessened severely 
with just five games left to play. Vegas, which has made the postseason 
in each of its first four seasons since entering the league, is three points 
back of Los Angeles in the division and four points back of Dallas and 
Nashville for a wild-card berth. 

“We gotta win them all, I think that’s pretty simple, we gotta win ‘em all,” 
Vegas coach Peter DeBoer said. “It doesn’t get any more desperate than 
that. I would think that motivation would be the least of our problems right 
now.” 

Vegas closes out the home portion of its schedule by hosting Washington 
on Wednesday and San Jose on Sunday before finishing its season with 
three road games. 

In a rare win for the Devils — their 13th in their last 40 games — Andreas 
Johnsson and Jesper Boqvist also scored, while Andrew Hammond 
made 42 saves. 

Jesper Boqvist 

Hammond is playing with his third organization this season and made 
just his eighth NHL appearance of the season. 

“It’s special,” Hammond said of earning his first win as a Devil. “It’s a lot 
of fun playing in this building. I think it’s an atmosphere that I if you kind 
of harness it the right way you can really feed off of. … I think both teams 
were trying to fight for every inch of the ice and I felt like I was a part of 
that too.” 

The Devils closed their longest road trip of the season by going 3-1-1, 
including victories over a pair of desperate teams in Vegas and Dallas. 

“They’re a good team,” New Jersey coach Lindy Ruff said. “And we knew 
at times they would have the edge and I thought we answered the call.” 

Indeed, in more ways than one. The Devils stayed active on defense, 
with discipline in front of Hammond to also beat Vegas with blocked 
shots (24-16) and hits (41-26). 

At times, New Jersey looked like the team jockeying for playoff position, 
with players standing rather than sitting on the bench, cheering 
exuberantly every time Hammond made a save. 

“Played an awesome game,” Ruff said of Hammond. “He made a lot of 
great saves. He was there when we broke down, he was there in the 
early breakaways, he gave us a chance to settle into the game.” 

Andreas Johnsson celebrates after his third period goal. 
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Keegan Kolesar and Chandler Stephenson scored for Vegas and Robin 
Lehner stopped 25 shots. 

Taking advantage of a Vegas turnover in its own zone, Devils center 
Michael McLeod fired a slap shot that Lehner stopped, but Bastian 
skated by at the right time to tap home the rebound and give New Jersey 
an early lead in the opening period. 

The Golden Knights got the equalizer late in the second period from the 
unlikeliest of candidates, as Kolesar skated down the right side and sent 
the puck across the slot, then off New Jersey defenseman P.K. Subban’s 
skate and past Hammond. 

Vegas’ offensive flame was quickly extinguished early in the third, when 
Johnsson grabbed a rebound on the right side of the goal and sent it top 
shelf over Lehner’s glove to put New Jersey back in front by a goal. 

Boqvist essentially sealed things midway through the third, when he 
drove in and around Alex Pietrangelo and slid the puck into the net. It 
appeared Lehner never even saw the attempt, as he watched Boqvist 
skate into the corner for at least two seconds before realizing the puck 
was in the net. 

With Lehner pulled for a man advantage, Stephenson made it a one-goal 
game with 1:14 left in the game, but Vegas couldn’t tie it. 

The Golden Knights have now registered 83 shots on goal in their past 
two games but scored only twice. 

“You have to give some credit to both goalies, but we also have to look in 
the mirror,” DeBoer said. “This has been a historical problem here, going 
dry at the wrong times. There’s no excuses this time of year, you gotta 
find a way to win and step up in the most important moments. 

“The circumstances have put us in a situation here where we have no 
margin of error. That’s a tough way to play … we don’t have the luxury of 
being able to relax and play loose this time of year.” 
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Devils vs. Golden Knights predictions: Three bets pros are targeting 
Monday 

 

Action Network 

 

Sports bettors can choose from the NBA playoffs, MLB or NHL on 
Monday’s board, but a few games are attracting meaningful attention 
from respected bettors. 

The Action Network PRO Report designates five factors — sharp money, 
big money, PRO systems, model edge, and expert picks — to help 
distinguish certain plays from others available. 

Monday’s report has identified two MLB totals and one sizable NHL 
moneyline that satisfy a majority of the above factors. So without further 
delay, here are the PRO report’s projections across the entire board 
today. 

The BetMGM Logo 

Claim a Risk-Free First Bet up to $1,000 

New customers only. Must be 21+. AZ, CO, IA, IL, IN, LA, MI, NJ, NY, 
PA, TN, VA, WV, WY only. Full T&C apply. 

Caesars Sportsbook Logo Square 

Get up to $1100 in first bet insurance 

New users only, 21 or older. NY, CO, DC, IA, IN, IL, MI, NV, NJ, PA, TN, 
VA, WV only. Full T&Cs apply. 

The WynnBet Logo 

Bet $10 Get $200 in Free Bets 

21+. New customers only. NY, AZ, CO, CT, IA, IL, IN, MI, NJ, PA, TN, 
VA, WV only. T&C apply 

The PointsBet Logo 

Get two Risk-Free Bets up to $2,000 

New players only, 21 or older. Available in CO, IA, IL, IN, MI, NJ, NY, PA, 
VA, WV only. Full T&C apply. 

The BetRivers Logo 

100% First Deposit Match up to $250 with promo code NYPBONUS 

New players only, 21+. NY, NJ, MI, AZ, VA only. In order to participate in 
this promotion, the player needs to make a first deposit (of at least $10). 
Full T&C apply. 

FanDuel Logo Square 

Claim a $1,000 Risk-Free Bet 

21+. New customers only. NY, AZ, CO, CT, IA, IL, IN, MI, NJ, PA, TN, 
VA, WV only. T&C apply 

Pick #1 – New Jersey Devils Moneyline (+280) at Vegas Golden Knights 

Odds provided by Caesars 

Markets opened the Devils as tied for the largest underdog on the board 
Monday, but bettors are gravitating toward the visitors. 

Big money bettors are attracted to the Devils, evidenced by the fact New 
Jersey has received only seven percent of all bets against 32 percent of 
the overall handle. That represents the largest percentage discrepancy 
amongst today’s NHL underdogs and the largest money percentage 
amongst underdogs at +150 or higher. 

Additionally, one Action Network PRO system is triggering the Devils 
Monday night. The “Tickets vs. Money NHL Dogs system,” which targets 
underdogs with under 45 percent of bets and between a 15 and 30 
percent difference between the two percentages, has a 45 percent 
historical win rate and five percent return on investment. 

New Jersey Devils 

Finally, Action Network model projections suggest the Devils’ moneyline 
price is extremely inflated tonight in Las Vegas. According to our NHL 
power ratings, the Devils should only be +175 underdogs to the Golden 
Knights. 

Pick #2 – Chicago White Sox/Cleveland Guardians Over 7.5 Runs (-104) 

Odds provided by BetMGM 

Interestingly, sharp action has trended toward the under as of this writing, 
but three of the remaining four factors are triggering for the over. 

The first factor going in favor of the over is big money bets. At this time, 
the over has received 43 percent of all bets, but against 97 percent of the 
handle. That’s tied for the second-largest money percentage on 
Monday’s MLB totals markets. 

Further, the second edge comes in the form of a model projections edge. 
According to our MLB power ratings, the total should be set at 8.58 runs 
in Cleveland, so bettors are receiving a full run of value based on those 
ratings. 

Finally, two of the Action Network’s top MLB experts are supporting the 
over tonight to trigger the “expert picks” signal and round out a majority of 
signals in favor of the over. 
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Pick #3 – Arizona Diamondbacks/Washington Nationals Over 8.5 Runs 
(+100) 

Odds provided by DraftKings 

This total triggers all five signals across both sides of the market, but it’s 
the over that gets a majority of the five available. 

In terms of under 8.5 runs, though, we’ve tracked sharp action coming in 
on that side, which also gets the attention of an Action Network PRO 
system. The “Weather: Wind Blowing in” system, which targets games 
with the wind of five and 35 mph blowing inward, has a 55 percent 
historical win rate and a seven percent return on investment. 

As for the over, though, the first signal triggered is the big money bets 
factor. As of this writing, that market has received 53 percent of all 
spread bets against 65 percent of the total handle. 

Additionally, there’s an edge with this over according to our model 
projections. Action MLB power ratings make the total for this contest 9.41 
giving bettors almost a full run of value. Finally, two top MLB experts from 
the Action Network are supporting the over tonight to round out the three 
signals in its favor. 
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Islanders' Mathew Barzal fined for grabbing Maple Leafs' Mitch Marner 
from bench 

 

Associated Press 

 

Islanders forward Mathew Barzal was fined $2,500 for unsportsmanlike 
conduct for making contact with a player on the ice while on the bench 
during Sunday night’s loss at Toronto. 

The NHL’s department of player safety announced the supplemental 
discipline Monday. 

While sitting on the bench with about four minutes left in the third period, 
Barzal tugged at the jersey of Maple Leafs forward Mitch Marner and 
held on to him for a couple of seconds to obstruct him from following the 
play. 

Marner on Hockey Night in Canada called it a first and said: “Hopefully 
he gets fined for that. That would be pretty great.” 

“Me and him have played a lot against each other, played with each other 
a couple times,” Marner said after the game. “He’s a good friend of mine. 
He’s a competitor out there. It’s fun to watch, fun to play against him. It’s 
a pretty funny moment.” 

The Islanders were eliminated from playoff contention in the 4-2 loss. 

It’s Barzal’s third career fine in the NHL and first this season. He was 
fined $2,000 for diving/embellishment in April 2021 and $5,000 two 
months later for cross-checking Tampa Bay defenseman Jan Rutta. 
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Islanders expect emotional night to honor Mike Bossy 

 

By Andrew Gross 

 

The game no longer means anything in the standings to the Islanders, 
but Tuesday at UBS Arena will be one of the two most emotional nights 
at the team’s new home. 

The game against the playoff-bound Panthers will be the first in the 
building since Islanders Hall of Famer Mike Bossy passed away Friday 
from lung cancer at 65. 

“It should pull us emotionally into it,” coach Barry Trotz said after Sunday 
night’s 4-2 loss in Toronto, which eliminated the Islanders from playoff 
contention for the first time since 2018. “This is a legend, not only with 
the Islander family but a legend around the league. We should be 
emotionally engaged because of what he meant to the franchise, to the 
personal relationships with a lot of these guys that he had, especially the 
veteran players.” 

The Islanders, who did not practice on Monday, would not specify what is 
planned to honor Bossy’s memory. But the previous tribute to the late 
Clark Gillies should serve as a strong preview. 

Gillies, Bossy’s longtime linemate, passed away on Jan. 21 at 67, and 
the Islanders hosted the Maple Leafs the next night. Fans laid flowers in 
front of Gillies’ plaque on the Islanders’ Wall of Fame and there was a 
touching video tribute before the puck was dropped, starting with a photo 
montage and including fans’ messages via Twitter. 

No doubt, there will be the same outpouring of affection for Bossy. 

“The fans see through things so clearly and they saw how genuine Mike 
was,” Islanders co-owner Jon Ledecky told Newsday. “That’s what I’m 
getting in terms of these hundreds of messages and texts. He was a 
great ambassador for the franchise, an incredible storyteller. He’s an 
authentic hero. 

“Fifty, 60% of the texts mention the fact that we’ve lost three great pros,” 
said Ledecky, including Jean Potvin, who passed away on March 15 at 
72. “It’s tough. We have the joy of opening an arena that fans have 
deserved for so long and everybody is so happy about that. But we have 
the sadness of two of the players in the rafters, retired numbers, iconic 
Hall of Fame players, who have gone to heaven.” 

Island Ice podcast · Island Ice Ep. 16: Mike Bossy 

Bossy, who was born in Montreal and never strayed from his roots in that 
city, was given an emotional video tribute and moment of silence before 
the Islanders’ 3-0 win over the Canadiens at Bell Centre on Friday. The 
Maple Leafs also presented a video tribute and held a moment of silence 
before Sunday’s game at Scotiabank Arena. 

But having Islanders fans involved will make it different. 

“The way he’s revered on the Island, it’s pretty special,” said Kyle 
Palmieri, who was born in Smithtown and whose father used to sneak 
into Nassau Coliseum for games. “He’s a legend. He had a legendary 
career. It’s always special when you see the ovations for those guys 
coming back. To lose such a special player, it’s tough. I’m sure the fans 
on Long Island will celebrate accordingly.” 

Notes & quotes: The NHL fined Mathew Barzal $2,500 for 
unsportsmanlike conduct in Sunday’s third period. 
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Butch Goring expected to return to MSG Networks' Islanders booth 
Tuesday 

 

By Neil Best 
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Butch Goring is expected to return to MSG Networks' Islanders booth on 
Tuesday night after missing time as he recovered from shoulder surgery. 

Goring, a member of the Islanders’ four Stanley Cup-winning teams and 
a longtime MSG analyst, has been in and out of the lineup in recent 
months, with several different analysts filling in for him alongside play-by-
play man Brendan Burke. 

Burke and Goring are set to be reunited as the Islanders host the 
Panthers in their first home game since the death of Mike Bossy, a 
former teammate of Goring. 
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Elimination Has Come, Playing the Blame Game - New York Islanders 
Hockey Now 

 

By Stefen Rosner 

 

When you checked the standings on the NHL app this morning, eight 
teams in the East had the “X” next to their name, signaling their 
qualifications for the 2022 Stanley Cup Playoffs. For the first time in three 
years, the New York Islanders are not one of those teams. 

The New York Islanders were mathematically eliminated from 
postseason play on Sunday night, following their 4-2 loss to the Toronto 
Maple Leafs. 

This nightmarish season for New York is almost over, and there are so 
many things that went wrong early on that have led to the outcome. 

If you want to blame the 13-game road trip to kick off the season, go for 
it. But just remember that the New York Islanders were 5-2-2 through the 
first nine games of the trip, a strong start given their situation. Getting 13 
of a possible 19 points, all on the road is something you take every day 
and twice on Mondays. 

But the Islanders’ road trip was defined by their final four games of the 
trip, in which they were outscored 19-4, including a 4-0 shutout loss to 
the New Jersey Devils. 

That was all before COVID-19 left its mark. 

If you want to, you can blame COVID-19, which cost the New York 
Islanders their home opener, opening weekend and elongated their four-
game losing streak to 11 games. The final three games of that losing 
streak all needed extra time, but all ended with losses to weak teams in 
the San Jose Sharks, Detroit Red Wings, and Chicago Blackhawks. 

COVID-19 struck again, whether it was to the Islanders or their 
opposition, which led to starts and stops, not allowing the New York 
Islanders, even when healthy, to get into any sort of rhythm. The New 
York Islanders are a streaky team, especially on offense, which made it 
even harder to get any traction. 

You can blame head coach Barry Trotz and his handling of Zdeno Chara 
and Andy Greene on the backend, two older players that are 
unfortunately no longer everyday NHLers. 

You can blame his handling of Oliver Wahlstrom, who numerous times 
he called out in post-game press conferences while cutting his minutes in 
games, all to groom him into the responsible two-way player he has to 
be. 

You can blame Trotz for the longer leash on veterans who were not 
getting the job done. 

Continuing with management, you could blame general manager Lou 
Lamoriello for not pulling the trigger last offseason to bring in a bonafide 

scorer to help bolster the offense or another defenseman to counteract 
the loss of the puck-moving Nick Leddy. 

With the Islanders playing better around the 2022 Trade Deadline, 
Lamoriello decided to stand pat, stating that he did not see any moves 
available that would have made his team better. 

The lack of a significant splash last offseason should trump the no moves 
at the deadline, with the Islanders already having gone through what they 
had gone through this season. 

For the record, one elite player would not have made this team a playoff 
team, which gets us to the most crucial part as to why this season went 
the way it did. 

Not enough players, whether it be players brought in this season or 
players that have been on the island for years, had their “A” game. And 
yes, you can say that COVID-19 did not allow them to get into rhythms, 
which is true, there were too many games where too many forwards were 
invisible. 

Only one player on the New York Islanders roster remained a consistent 
offensive force this season. And that’s Brock Nelson, who was forced to 
miss nine games due to a lower-body injury and COVID-19, which 
impacted his ability to do even more. 

Through his 66 games played, he has a team-leading 34 goals. 

The 13 goals in 17 March games surely helped his stat line, but he has 
been the Islanders goal leader pretty much the entire season. And when 
the Islanders were turning things around, his play was one of the top 
reasons why. 

Taking Nelson out of the equation and Anders Lee for the season he has 
had after a torn ACL, there was just not enough production early in the 
season. 

Kyle Palmieri, who signed a four-year extension, had just three goals in 
his first 30 games of the season, missing some time due to a lower-body 
injury before returning as a healthy scratch. Jean-Gabriel Pageau had 
just seven goals through his first 42 games of the season. Anthony 
Beauvillier, who was expected to take another step this season, had 
eight goals through his first 42 games. 

Despite the unreal work ethic, Zach Parise had just one goal through his 
first 33 games as a member of the New York Islanders. 

The longest-tenured New York Islanders forward, Josh Bailey, had just 
three goals through his first 45 games of the season. 

And yes, although a playmaker, you need goal production as well. 

Mathew Barzal, who had nine goals through his first 30 games, was 
invisible too often. And you can blame the continual line shuffles for his 
inability to stabilize and build chemistry with his linemates (like we are 
seeing now with Zach Parise), but you wanted to see more from him as 
well. 

The Islanders averaged just 2.3 goals per game in the 39 games before 
the All-Star break. 

Now, there’s no ignoring the defensive struggles like mentioned above, 
especially when Ryan Pulock went down with his lower-body injury. But, 
believe it or not, the Islanders have hovered around the top five all 
season regarding least goals against per game. 

That’s in large part to the play of Ilya Sorokin, a conversation for another 
day. 

Regardless of which reason you choose or the combination you choose, 
the Islanders are missing the postseason for all of these reasons and 
then some. The obstacles just kept coming and coming. 

After back-to-back postseason runs to the semifinals, the reasons don’t 
change the disappointment this season brought for the franchise and 
their fan base. 
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There are seven games left in the regular season, and despite the games 
“not meaning” anything anymore, this New York Islanders team will 
continue to play hard. 

“We had this discussion, we knew what the odds were,” New York 
Islanders head coach Barry Trotz said following being officially 
eliminated. “I think we’ve come to the realization a while ago. We’ll just 
continue to play and you know we’ve had to make up a lot of games. 
We’ve had those five games a week for a number of weeks and the tanks 
are a little bit low, but at the same time this group as I said will play to the 
end.” 
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The Athletic / How do teams with a shared net handle the NHL’s Stanley 
Cup playoffs? 

 

By Shayna Goldman9-12 minutes 18/04/2022 

 

The NHL has trended closer to a two-goalie league in recent years. It’s 
not as common to see one starter playing upwards of 70 games per 
season anymore. Elite goaltenders are hard to find, and when teams 
don’t have the one, they can try for a more balanced crease with two very 
good goaltenders.  

This year’s playoff field features a mix of both approaches. 

No one’s started as much as Juuse Saros in Nashville with 64 starts in 
75 games after getting tapped to play back-to-back games this weekend. 
He’s played a league-leading 84 percent of the Predators’ tilts and is on 
pace to reach 70-starts if this pattern continues (see, that workload is 
uncommon nowadays, but not completely extinct). After him, it’s Jacob 
Markstrom at 80 percent. Thatcher Demko has played 77 percent of the 
Canucks’ starts in Vancouver’s quest to reach the playoffs. Andrei 
Vasilevskiy matched that rate in Tampa Bay, starting 58 of 75 games. 

Pittsburgh’s a little trickier; Tristan Jarry has started 73 percent of the 
Penguins’ games, but now that he’s week-to-week, Casey DeSmith may 
start Round 1. If Jarry returns, he could take the crease again as long as 
his partner isn’t thriving. A similar situation has developed for the 
Hurricanes, with Frederik Andersen sustaining an injury in Colorado this 
weekend; the share of the Canes’ postseason games between goalies 
obviously depends on the starter’s health.   

Darcy Kuemper’s earned a nice workload behind a stacked Avalanche 
team with 69 percent of the starts. Sergei Bobrovsky’s bounce-back year 
offered him the starting share as well (65 percent), though he probably 
has one of the shortest leashes this postseason, and could see more of a 
rotation with Spencer Knight if his play slips.  

Igor Shesterkin is a bit lower, at 64 percent to the starts — but the 
Rangers’ net is far from a shared tandem; that percentage is only lower 
due to injury. He is unquestionably the bonafide starter.  

The rest of the goalie tandems either in a playoff position, or still vying for 
the postseason, are much more equal in their usage. 

The Capitals have Vitek Vanecek and Ilya Samsonov, while Boston has 
Linus Ullmark and Jeremy Swayman. Shift to the West and there’s Jake 
Oettinger, Braden Holtby (when healthy), and Scott Wedgewood in 
Dallas. Mike Smith and Mikko Koskinen primarily compose the Oilers’ 
net. In St. Louis, it’s Ville Husso and Jordan Binnington. The Kings have 
options in Jonathan Quick and Cal Petersen. And Minnesota went from a 
crease with Cam Talbot and Kaapo Kahkonen to a rotation between the 
former and deadline-acquisition Marc-André Fleury. 

For some teams, injuries have forced their workload distributions. That’s 
the leading cause for Vegas and Toronto with injuries to Robin Lehner 
and Jack Campbell earlier this year. For others, despite season-long 
usage, they have a clear idea who their starters will be come playoffs.  

There may be some questions for the rest, however. The Capitals don’t 
have that bonafide starter they can lean on; both of their goalies have 
allowed more goals than expected this season. Volatility in net can once 
again rear its ugly head in the playoffs in Edmonton, too.  

The Wild don’t have a plan yet either, according to head coach Dean 
Evason.  

“We haven’t talked about it at all. Like we haven’t. You know, we haven’t 
talked about it with Billy [Guerin], we haven’t talked about as a coaching 
staff,” Minnesota’s bench boss explained. “I know it’s cliche, but it’s 
game-by-game and we’ll see. We’ll see what happens.” 

For now, Evason and his staff talk “about it after each and every game 
and we try to make the right decision,” when it comes to their goalie 
rotation. The silver lining, he explained, “for us and for our hockey club is 
both guys are playing real well.” 

As much as a team may lean on a rotation in the regular season, the 
playoffs are a different animal. Mindsets can shift and approaches can 
change. So what should be expected of these teams with a shared net 
this postseason? Looking back at past seasons can give us a better 
indication of what path these teams are likely to follow.  

There is important context for every team’s goaltending situation that 
can’t simply be captured in percentages of playing time alone. We see 
that in this year’s crop of tandems, too. 

Splitting the crease can represent that perfectly balanced rotation of 
goaltenders like the Wild have this year. That makes them an ideal 
comparable for the Islanders of years past, whether the partnership of 
Semyon Varlamov and Thomas Greiss, or the latter with Lehner. In both 
instances, the team did designate a playoff starter; Lehner started every 
single game in 2018-19, while Varlamov started 19 of 22 the following 
year. The only changes in goal that postseason were purely 
performance-based.  

A more equal distribution in starts doesn’t necessarily mean an equal 
rotation, either. It can signify injury woes in the blue paint. Or it can 
represent trends in play if a starter falters and a backup steps up and 
earns more playing time. That’s why a lower percentage of playing time 
in the regular season doesn’t preclude them from taking over in the 
playoffs. Take the 2018-19 Avalanche; Philipp Grubauer started less than 
his partner, Varlamov, but got hot at the right time, earning him every 
postseason start. 

No matter how or why a team doesn’t have a bonafide number one in the 
regular season based on usage, that tends to change in the playoffs.  

Going back through the last five seasons, only a handful of teams that 
went into the playoffs with a shared crease in the regular season 
(somewhere between a 60-40 split) had somewhat of a rotation. But the 
context is key in each instance. 

Injuries forced the Penguins to divide time between Fleury and Matt 
Murray in the postseason in 2016-17. The latter was set to be the starter, 
but he missed the early rounds after getting hurt. Murray took back the 
crease over shortly after returning when the veteran faltered in Game 3 
of the Eastern Conference Final.  

Grubauer was poised to backstop the Avalanche through their playoff run 
in 2019-20 when a leg injury ended his season after seven starts. That’s 
when Pavel Francouz took over for a few games, until he went down with 
injury too, forcing third-string Michael Hutchinson to start the last three 
games.  

The Bruins, on the other hand, mixed up their starter in 2019-20 after 
Tuukka Rask departed the bubble.  
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The Devils’ decisions in 2017-18 were performance-based in their short 
series against the Lightning. Keith Kinkaid, after a strong second half of 
the regular season, allowed 4.7 goals above expected in two games. 
That brought Cory Schneider back into the fold.  

The Panthers were in a similar situation last year, also against Tampa 
Bay. Bobrovsky struggled, allowing 5.6 goals above expected to open the 
playoffs. His 1B, Chris Driedger, didn’t fare much better. That led to 
rookie Spencer Knight finishing off the series with two starts.  

That pattern holds true going back five years further as well. Teams tend 
to tap one goaltender to start the majority, if not all, playoff games. There 
are only a few outliers along the way with some semblance of a closer 
split of games during the postseason. 

So, what’s the point of sharing the crease in the regular season if the 
idea isn’t to in the playoffs? 

There are a number of benefits. One is that it ensures a team doesn’t run 
their goaltender into the ground before the most crucial time of year. 
Balancing workloads ahead of time can ensure a starter is well-rested for 
a playoff run that can be upwards of 20 games, on top of a challenging 
regular season.  

With any decision, there’s always some sort of risk or drawback. Here, it 
could be that a goalie isn’t prepared for the cadence of playoff hockey – 
whether it’s the readiness of such high-intensity hockey in a short span, 
or having to play any back-to-back games after rarely doing so in the 
regular season. That could be due to an overall lack of experience, 
especially early in a goalie’s career seeing as most levels before the NHL 
don’t play as long of a season. 

But with that risk is the benefit: there’s a fresh, rested, and capable 1B at 
the ready if the playoff starter struggles, who can handle more than just a 
minimal role of a clear-cut backup. That’s pivotal in case of injury, too — 
just look at the 2016-17 Penguins having Fleury when Murray went 
down.  

This year, that benefit is in place for a handful of teams, between Fleury 
and Talbot in Minnesota, as well as Ullmark and Swayman in Boston. 
Coaches may feel the same about Binnington with his championship 
experience behind Husso, and Quick with Petersen, too. Having the 
choice of a starter between quality goaltenders can be a good problem to 
have. 

Of course, having a shared crease doesn’t always mean there’s an ideal 
amount of security in net. It can be a sign that neither can shake it as a 
number one. The Smith-Koskinen tandem stands out in that regard, 
although Stuart Skinner as a third-string does provide another option. 
The same holds true for the Capitals after they didn’t acquire a goalie at 
the deadline.  

Still, no matter the regular-season rotation — even an equal, every other-
game approach — one goaltender tends to emerge as the playoff starter. 
And if that goalie can’t get into a rhythm and backstop their team deep 
into the postseason, there’s another netminder who can step up and 
assume that workload. So while there are a few intriguing balanced 
tandems around the league, they likely won’t be sharing much longer. 
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The Athletic / theathletic.com /3255242/2022/04/18/what-we-know-what-
we-dont-what-to-make-of-the-capitals-and-lots-more/ 

 

Sean McIndoe14-17 minutes 18/04/2022 

 

We’re almost done. I’m not sure about you, but the finish line has 
somehow snuck up on me even as the season has dragged on forever. It 
feels like every team has been siting at 60-something games for months, 
only to have the ending appear out of nowhere. Aside from one awkward 
makeup game between the Jets and Kraken on May 1 that won’t matter, 
everyone else will be done by next Friday. 

Cool. Let’s figure out what we know, and what we don’t. 

Here’s what I’m willing to say that we know. (Not mathematically, in most 
cases, but with a high enough degree of certainty that we can break out 
the non-erasable markers.) 

All eight playoff teams in the East, which we’ve known since December, 
and at least five in the West but probably more. 

Three of the four division winners, with the Avalanche, Panthers and 
Flames all pretty much clear. The Avs and Panthers will be top seeds 
and have home ice in their conference. 

One playoff matchup that’s basically locked in, with the Wild facing the 
Blues. 

I thought we knew that the Capitals were going to be stuck as a wildcard 
team, but does the Tristan Jarry injury and Penguins slump change that? 

Here is what we’re still waiting to find out: 

How the rest of the playoff field in the West will shake out. Depending on 
how much uncertainty you want to allow for, it could be as simple as the 
Knights and the Kings fighting it out for the final playoff spot. You could 
also say that the Predators and Stars aren’t quite safe, or that the 
Canucks are still in the mix, but any of those scenarios are on death’s 
door. (By the way, the DGB Decision Desk is saying that the Jets are 
done and the Oilers are safe.) 

Who’ll win the Metro, with the Rangers making a late push to catch the 
Hurricanes. 

Most of the matchups, as well as who’ll have home ice in that Blues/Wild 
series. A Leafs/Lightning matchup is looking more and more likely, but 
we’re not quite locked in yet. 

Some non-playoff stuff, including who’ll win the Art Ross and Rocket 
Richard, and which team will end up with top lottery odds. 

That’s… that’s not bad, right? It doesn’t exactly make for a frantic finish, 
especially if you believe that 15 of the 16 playoff spots are close to 
locked up, but there’s still plenty of play for. There’s always a weird 
dynamic down the stretch, as some contenders are mailing it in and 
some of the bad teams just want to go home but a handful of bubble 
teams are playing for their lives. 

At the very least, it all adds up to a reason to stay tuned in for the next 
few weeks, unless you’re an Avalanche or Panthers fan and want to rest 
up for a long playoff run. For the rest of us, let’s check out this week’s 
rankings… 

Road to the Cup 

The five teams with the best chances of becoming the first franchise in 
three years to win a Stanley Cup that we have to admit probably counts, 
or wait actually maybe not. 

The biggest NHL story of the weekend was the NHLPA’s release of the 
report into their handling of the Kyle Beach situation. They framed it as 
an exoneration, with their failures explained by “miscommunication and 
misunderstanding, rather than any individual or systemic failure”. The 
hockey world doesn’t seem to be taking it that way, and rightly so. Pierre 
weighs in here on the future of Donald Fehr. 

5. St. Louis Blues (46-20-10, +70 true goals differential*) — Many of you 
didn’t like the Rangers showing up here last week, and I get that. I was 
hoping of the Blues or Wild would stake their claim to this spot with a big 
win on Saturday, but instead they gave us a back-and-forth overtime 
battle that didn’t do much to establish either as the clearcut favorite in 
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their upcoming series. Still, the Blues have won nine straight, they always 
find a way to beat the Wild, and watching them put eight by what should 
have been a hungry Predators team was impressive. 

So yeah, I think we can mix it up a bit by swapping in the Blues for the 
first time since November, even though the Rangers won two of three 
and the team they’re chasing for top spot in the Atlantic might have just 
lost their goaltender. Oh hey, speaking of which… 

4. Carolina Hurricanes (48-20-8, +65) — I really have no idea what to do 
with the Hurricanes after Saturday’s loss to the Avalanche. Not because 
they got blown out – bad games happen, and we don’t overreact to single 
results around here. But the injury to Freddie Andersen could be game-
changing, or nothing at all, or somewhere in between. 

Antti Raanta has been solid enough on the year, although his last few 
starts have been uninspiring. If Andersen is going to miss significant 
time, that doesn’t mean the Hurricanes suddenly plummet down the 
rankings. But it would make a difference, especially with the team already 
slumping and Jordan Staal also hurt. Let’s see what he hear today. 

3. Calgary Flames (46-20-9, +79) — I feel like enough time has passed 
since the Flames emerged as the Pacific favorite that we’re maybe not 
talking enough about what a stunning rise they’ve had. This is a team 
that finished behind the Canadiens last season. They were worse than 
the Flyers, tied with the Blackhawks, and just a point up on the Coyotes. 
Then they lost their captain to the expansion draft and didn’t really make 
any sweeping changes to the roster. 

Last year was a weird and disappointing season, and they certainly 
seemed like they could have a shot at a playoff spot this year. But 
running away with the Pacific and looking like legitimate Cup 
contenders? It’s all been pretty amazing. 

2. Florida Panthers (54-15-6, +100) — They’ve won ten straight to run 
away with the Atlantic, scoring 53 in the process. They’re a good bet to 
run the streak to a dozen with their next two against the Islanders and 
Wings again. Then comes a very interesting three-game stretch that sees 
them face the Lightning, Leafs and Bruins. Call it a playoff tune-up or a 
second-round preview, but it may be our last chance to decide if the 
Panthers have proven me wrong about the East by emerging as the 
prohibitive front-runners. 

Until then, enjoy your second favorite team doing ridiculous stuff like this 
pretty much every game. 

1. Colorado Avalanche (55-14-6, +85) — The scary thing about 
Saturday’s showdown with the Hurricanes was that it really only mattered 
to Carolina, because Colorado is locked into top spot and in theory just 
needs to coast through the last few weeks and try to stay healthy. They 
still blitzed the Canes for seven goals. 

The outburst included the first career goal for Ben Meyers, the University 
of Minnesota captain who signed with the Avalanche earlier in the week. 
He’s not eligible to play in the postseason, but he’s yet another positive 
story for a team that’s flush with them right now. 

*Goals differential without counting shootout decisions like the NHL does 
for some reason. 

Not ranked: Washington Capitals — What a weird week for these guys. 

They came in having just beaten the Lightning, Penguins and Bruins. On 
Tuesday, the Caps looked like monsters while pummelling the Flyers 9-2. 
Sure, it was the Flyers, who are bad and have nothing to play for, but this 
was the kind of stomping you’re not supposed to see in the parity era. 
And it was a reminder that you write off this Washington team at your 
own peril, because when they’re clicking they’re as dangerous as almost 
anyone. 

Two nights later, they followed that up by going into Toronto and getting 
smoked 7-3. We can argue over whether the Leafs are real contenders, 
but they’re better than the Flyers, and they had an easy time running 
over the Capitals. Saturday brought another bottom-dweller, and the 

Caps looked like world-beaters again, putting eight past the overwhelmed 
Canadiens. 

So, where does that leave Washington? We could say “somewhere in 
between the league’s best and the worst”, but that doesn’t tell us much. A 
week ago we were talking about how they’d turned their season around, 
but that Leaf game makes you wonder. Then again, everyone has the 
occasional stinker, so let’s not go crazy. 

The reality is that a game here or there doesn’t really matter much in 
Washington. We know they’re going to the playoffs, we know they’re 
probably playing the Panthers, and we know they’ll be big underdogs. 
The Panthers are running away with top spot in the East they’ve clinched 
the closest thing the conference has to a nice easy first-round matchup. 
Except… I mean, Florida has never won anything and the Caps are just a 
few years removed from a Stanley Cup, so how big a surprise would it 
really be if they kept it close? And if they keep it close, well, a bounce 
here or there and… 

We’re getting ahead of ourselves. But only a little bit, because we know 
where this road leads the Capitals, and it should be right to Florida in two 
weeks. Until then, they’ve got a nice mix this week of the best (the Avs 
tonight), the worst (Coyotes on Friday) and the desperate (the Knights on 
Wednesday). Will those games tell us something? Maybe, but nothing 
more important that we already know. 

The bottom five 

The five teams that are headed towards the best lottery odds and a shot 
at Shane Wright. 

If you missed it, be sure to set aside some time for the big Eugene 
Melnyk story that dropped this week. And for more context, listen to this 
week’s podcast and the special roundtable with Ian, Katie and Dan 
discussing their process for the story, and why it went ahead after 
Melnyk’s death. 

5. New Jersey Devils (26-42-7, -45) – There aren’t many meaningful 
games left on the schedule. Probably none, if we’re being honest. But 
they have a chance to drive a nail into the Golden Knights’ coffin tonight, 
so let’s see if they show up with a hammer. 

4. Philadelphia Flyers (23-42-11, -79) – Let’s check in on where Flyers 
fans are at… 

Oh no, they’ve gone polite. That’s a very bad sign in Philadelphia. Also 
bad: Losing at home to the Sabres. Trust me, Steph, you didn’t even 
have to ask this week. 

3. Seattle Kraken (24-44-6, -67) – The Matty Beniers era has been pretty 
fun so far, yeah? 

Two games, two points, his first career goal, and even a rare Kraken win. 
There haven’t been a ton of highlights in year one, and the road forward 
is still a bumpy one, but this is the sort of thing that makes a rotten 
season feel worth it. 

2. Montreal Canadiens (20-45-11, -99) – They’ve lost five straight 
including both over the weekend, and it hardly matters because the story 
of the week was the return of Carey Price. It’s impossible not to root for 
the guy, and it was great to see the genuine affection from teammates, 
fans and even opponents. There are tough questions ahead for the 
player and the franchise, and the future might get thorny. We’ll cross the 
bridge when we get to that. For now, we can just welcome him back. 

1. Arizona Coyotes (22-48-5, -101) – They’ve lost their last six, all in 
regulation, by a combined score of 38 to 7. That includes a 7-1 loss to 
the Canucks on Thursday, followed by a 9-1 loss to the Flames on 
Saturday. They’re done. I say we just let them pack up and go home. 
(They will beat the Hurricanes tonight because hockey.) 

Not ranked: Anaheim Ducks — The typical script for a team like the 
Ducks that’s going to miss the playoffs is that they head into the 
offseason facing lots of questions. Anaheim is a bit unusual, in that 
they’ve spent the last few weeks answering them. 
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The biggest question looming over the second half was how Pat Verbeek 
would handle all the pending UFAs, and we found out at the deadline 
when he traded Josh Manson, Hampus Lindholm and Rickard Rakell. 
Those trades got reasonably decent reviews, but the more important 
aspect was that it put to rest any idea that the rebuild would be short and 
that the Ducks were on the verge of contending again. Clearly, the plan 
here is longer term. 

Next up was the Ryan Getzlaf situation, and we got clarity on that when 
he announced his retirement last week; we’ll see if the Ducks decide to 
replace him as captain right away or after the young guys grow a bit 
more. The final big question was behind the bench, where Dallas Eakins 
was finishing his third year without a playoff appearance. That typically 
leads to at least a lukewarm seat for a coach, but Verbeek is going to 
stay the course, picking up the club option for next season. That was 
maybe a mild surprise given new GMs sometimes want to hire their own 
guy, although there’s something to be said for stability and you could 
hardly blame Eakins for where he’s going to finish with the roster he was 
given. 

All in all, it’s been a weird year. The Ducks spent a lot of the first half as 
this year’s feel-good surprise, holding down a playoff spot well into 
February (and even leading the Pacific in late January). In that sense, 
their second-half collapse that included an 11-game losing streak was 
both disappointing and maybe an expected if severe regression. They 
weren’t expected to be good and they turned out not to be good, but the 
path to get there was unusual. 

It also leaves open the question of just how close to contending they are. 
We’ve seen them look awful and we’ve seen them look decent, and the 
answer is usually somewhere in between. As always, so much of this will 
depend on goaltending, and that’s probably a bigger question in Anaheim 
than most places. John Gibson looked like his old self in the early months 
but has been awful in the second half, including a GAA hovering around 
4.50 after the all-star break. With five full years still left on his contract, 
the Ducks have to get him back on track, or figure out a realistic exit 
strategy. 

That probably comes in the offseason. Until then, they get a back-to-back 
against what should be a desperate Kings team this week, which will give 
them a last look at how they stack up against the sort of playoff bubble 
team they want to be. (Just don’t skill it up and hurt anyone’s feelings, 
boys.) 
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ESPN / NHL playoff watch standings update - Western Conference wild-
card drama continues 

 

Tim Kavanagh 

9-12 minutes 

12:00 PM BST 

 

        Tim Kavanagh is a senior NHL editor for ESPN. He's a native of 
upstate New York. 

With 11 days left in the 2021-22 NHL regular season, one of the hottest 
remaining playoff races is the scramble for the two Western Conference 
wild cards. 

Heading into Monday night's games, the Dallas Stars and Nashville 
Predators hold a four-point lead over the Vegas Golden Knights (and the 
Stars have a game in hand on both of the other clubs). Looking at the 
regulation wins column (the first tiebreaker), the Predators lead the trio, 
with 35, followed by the Knights (33) and Stars (29). Note that the 

Knights could also overtake the Los Angeles Kings for the No. 3 seed in 
the Pacific, as they are currently three points behind in that race. 

Both Vegas and Dallas are back on the ice this evening, with the Knights 
hosting the New Jersey Devils at 10 p.m. ET and the Stars traveling to 
take on the Vancouver Canucks at 10:30 p.m. ET; the Predators will be 
hoping to regroup after Sunday's 8-3 loss to the St. Louis Blues, as they 
host the Pacific Division-leading Calgary Flames on Tuesday. 

Looking beyond Monday night, the Knights host the Washington Capitals 
on Wednesday, followed by the San Jose Sharks on Sunday; the Stars 
visit the Edmonton Oilers on Wednesday, then the Flames on Thursday, 
before hosting the Seattle Kraken on Saturday. On April 26, the Knights 
and Stars will face off in Dallas, in what could be a pivotal matchup. The 
Predators avoid these two teams, but including the Flames game on 
Tuesday, five of their final six contests are against playoff-bound clubs. 
This will be a fun one to watch over the final two weeks. 

As we enter the final stretch of the 2021-22 regular season, it's time to 
check in on all the playoff races -- along with the teams jockeying for 
position in the 2022 NHL draft lottery. 

Note: Playoff chances are via FiveThirtyEight. Tragic numbers are 
courtesy of Damian Echevarrieta of the NHL. 

Jump ahead: 

Current playoff matchups 

Today's games 

Last night's scores 

Expanded standings 

Race for No. 1 pick 

Current playoff matchups 

Eastern Conference 

A1 Florida Panthers vs. WC2 Washington Capitals 

A2 Toronto Maple Leafs vs. A3 Tampa Bay Lightning 

M1 Carolina Hurricanes vs. WC1 Boston Bruins 

M2 New York Rangers vs. M3 Pittsburgh Penguins 

Western Conference 

C1 Colorado Avalanche vs. WC2 Nashville Predators 

C2 St. Louis Blues vs. C3 Minnesota Wild 

P1 Calgary Flames vs. WC1 Dallas Stars 

P2 Edmonton Oilers vs. P3 Los Angeles Kings 

Today's games 

Note: All times Eastern. All out-of-market, non-NHL Network games 
available to stream on ESPN+. 

Calgary Flames at Chicago Blackhawks, 8 p.m. 

Washington Capitals at Colorado Avalanche, 9 p.m. (NHLN) 

Carolina Hurricanes at Arizona Coyotes, 10 p.m. 

New Jersey Devils at Vegas Golden Knights, 10 p.m. 

Ottawa Senators at Seattle Kraken, 10 p.m. 

Dallas Stars at Vancouver Canucks, 10:30 p.m. 

Last night's scoreboard 

Watch In the Crease on ESPN+ for highlights from every game. 

Florida Panthers 6, Detroit Red Wings 1 
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Buffalo Sabres 5, Philadelphia Flyers 3 

St. Louis Blues 8, Nashville Predators 3 

Minnesota Wild 5, San Jose Sharks 4 (OT) 

Toronto Maple Leafs 4, New York Islanders 2 

Anaheim Ducks 6, Columbus Blue Jackets 4 

Expanded standings 

Note: x = clinched playoff spot; z = clinched best Conference record; e = 
eliminated 

Atlantic Division 

x - Florida Panthers 

Points: 114 

Regulation wins: 40 

Playoff position: A1 

Games left: 7 

Next game: @ NYI (Tuesday) 

Playoff chances: 100% 

Tragic number: N/A 

x - Toronto Maple Leafs 

Points: 106 

Regulation wins: 42 

Playoff position: A2 

Games left: 6 

Next game: vs. PHI (Tuesday) 

Playoff chances: 100% 

Tragic number: N/A 

x - Tampa Bay Lightning 

Points: 100 

Regulation wins: 34 

Playoff position: A3 

Games left: 7 

Next game: vs. DET (Tuesday) 

Playoff chances: 100% 

Tragic number: N/A 

x - Boston Bruins 

Points: 97 

Regulation wins: 36 

Playoff position: WC1 

Games left: 7 

Next game: @ STL (Tuesday) 

Playoff chances: 100% 

Tragic number: N/A 

e - Buffalo Sabres 

Points: 69 

Regulation wins: 23 

Playoff position: N/A 

Games left: 4 

Next game: @ NJ (Thursday) 

Playoff chances: 0% 

Tragic number: E 

e - Detroit Red Wings 

Points: 68 

Regulation wins: 18 

Playoff position: N/A 

Games left: 6 

Next game: @ TB (Tuesday) 

Playoff chances: 0% 

Tragic number: E 

e - Ottawa Senators 

Points: 63 

Regulation wins: 24 

Playoff position: N/A 

Games left: 7 

Next game: @ SEA (Monday) 

Playoff chances: 0% 

Tragic number: E 

e - Montreal Canadiens 

Points: 51 

Regulation wins: 14 

Playoff position: N/A 

Games left: 6 

Next game: vs. MIN (Tuesday) 

Playoff chances: 0% 

Tragic number: E 

Metropolitan Division 

x - Carolina Hurricanes 

Points: 104 

Regulation wins: 42 

Playoff position: M1 

Games left: 6 

Next game: @ ARI (Monday) 

Playoff chances: 100% 

Tragic number: N/A 

x - New York Rangers 

Points: 104 

Regulation wins: 41 

Playoff position: M2 
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Games left: 6 

Next game: vs. WPG (Tuesday) 

Playoff chances: 100% 

Tragic number: N/A 

x - Pittsburgh Penguins 

Points: 97 

Regulation wins: 34 

Playoff position: M3 

Games left: 5 

Next game: vs. BOS (Thursday) 

Playoff chances: 100% 

Tragic number: N/A 

x - Washington Capitals 

Points: 94 

Regulation wins: 33 

Playoff position: WC2 

Games left: 7 

Next game: @ COL (Monday) 

Playoff chances: 100% 

Tragic number: N/A 

e - New York Islanders 

Points: 79 

Regulation wins: 32 

Playoff position: N/A 

Games left: 7 

Next game: vs. FLA (Tuesday) 

Playoff chances: 0% 

Tragic number: E 

e - Columbus Blue Jackets 

Points: 76 

Regulation wins: 24 

Playoff position: N/A 

Games left: 6 

Next game: @ SJ (Tuesday) 

Playoff chances: 0% 

Tragic number: E 

e - New Jersey Devils 

Points: 59 

Regulation wins: 18 

Playoff position: N/A 

Games left: 7 

Next game: @ VGK (Monday) 

Playoff chances: 0% 

Tragic number: E 

e - Philadelphia Flyers 

Points: 57 

Regulation wins: 18 

Playoff position: N/A 

Games left: 6 

Next game: @ TOR (Tuesday) 

Playoff chances: 0% 

Tragic number: E 

Central Division 

z - Colorado Avalanche 

Points: 116 

Regulation wins: 45 

Playoff position: C1 

Games left: 7 

Next game: vs. WSH (Monday) 

Playoff chances: 100% 

Tragic number: N/A 

x - St. Louis Blues 

Points: 102 

Regulation wins: 41 

Playoff position: C2 

Games left: 6 

Next game: vs. BOS (Tuesday) 

Playoff chances: 100% 

Tragic number: N/A 

x - Minnesota Wild 

Points: 101 

Regulation wins: 33 

Playoff position: C3 

Games left: 7 

Next game: @ MTL (Tuesday) 

Playoff chances: 100% 

Tragic number: N/A 

Dallas Stars 

Points: 91 

Regulation wins: 29 

Playoff position: WC1 

Games left: 7 

Next game: @ VAN (Monday) 

Playoff chances: 94% 

Tragic number: N/A 

Nashville Predators 
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Points: 91 

Regulation wins: 35 

Playoff position: WC2 

Games left: 6 

Next game: vs. CGY (Tuesday) 

Playoff chances: 89% 

Tragic number: N/A 

Winnipeg Jets 

Points: 81 

Regulation wins: 28 

Playoff position: N/A 

Games left: 6 

Next game: @ NYR (Tuesday) 

Playoff chances: <1% 

Tragic number: 3 

e - Chicago Blackhawks 

Points: 61 

Regulation wins: 15 

Playoff position: N/A 

Games left: 7 

Next game: vs. CGY (Monday) 

Playoff chances: 0% 

Tragic number: E 

e - Arizona Coyotes 

Points: 49 

Regulation wins: 16 

Playoff position: N/A 

Games left: 7 

Next game: vs. CAR (Monday) 

Playoff chances: 0% 

Tragic number: E 

Pacific Division 

x - Calgary Flames 

Points: 101 

Regulation wins: 41 

Playoff position: P1 

Games left: 7 

Next game: @ CHI (Monday) 

Playoff chances: 100% 

Tragic number: N/A 

Edmonton Oilers 

Points: 94 

Regulation wins: 35 

Playoff position: P2 

Games left: 6 

Next game: vs. DAL (Wednesday) 

Playoff chances: >99% 

Tragic number: N/A 

Los Angeles Kings 

Points: 90 

Regulation wins: 31 

Playoff position: P3 

Games left: 5 

Next game: @ ANA (Tuesday) 

Playoff chances: 66% 

Tragic number: N/A 

Vegas Golden Knights 

Points: 87 

Regulation wins: 33 

Playoff position: N/A 

Games left: 6 

Next game: vs. NJ (Monday) 

Playoff chances: 42% 

Tragic number: 9 

Vancouver Canucks 

Points: 84 

Regulation wins: 30 

Playoff position: N/A 

Games left: 7 

Next game: vs. DAL (Monday) 

Playoff chances: 10% 

Tragic number: 8 

e - Anaheim Ducks 

Points: 74 

Regulation wins: 21 

Playoff position: N/A 

Games left: 5 

Next game: vs. LA (Tuesday) 

Playoff chances: 0% 

Tragic number: E 

e - San Jose Sharks 

Points: 70 

Regulation wins: 20 

Playoff position: N/A 

Games left: 7 

Next game: vs. CBJ (Tuesday) 
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Playoff chances: 0% 

Tragic number: E 

e - Seattle Kraken 

Points: 54 

Regulation wins: 20 

Playoff position: N/A 

Games left: 8 

Next game: vs. OTT (Monday) 

Playoff chances: 0% 

Tragic number: E 

Race for the No. 1 pick 

The NHL uses a draft lottery to determine the order at the top of the first 
round, so the team that finishes in last place is not guaranteed the No. 1 
selection. As of 2021, a team may move up a maximum of 10 spots if it 
wins the lottery, so only 11 teams are eligible for the draw for the No. 1 
pick. Full details on the process can be found here. 

1. Arizona Coyotes 

Points: 49 

Regulation wins: 16 

2. Montreal Canadiens 

Points: 51 

Regulation wins: 14 

3. Seattle Kraken 

Points: 54 

Regulation wins: 20 

4. Philadelphia Flyers 

Points: 57 

Regulation wins: 18 

5. New Jersey Devils 

Points: 59 

Regulation wins: 18 

6. Chicago Blackhawks 

Points: 61 

Regulation wins: 15 

7. Ottawa Senators 

Points: 63 

Regulation wins: 24 

8. Detroit Red Wings 

Points: 68 

Regulation wins: 18 

9. Buffalo Sabres 

Points: 69 

Regulation wins: 23 

10. San Jose Sharks 

Points: 70 

Regulation wins: 20 

11. Anaheim Ducks 

Points: 74 

Regulation wins: 21 

12. Columbus Blue Jackets 

Points: 76 

Regulation wins: 24 

13. New York Islanders 

Points: 79 

Regulation wins: 32 

14. Winnipeg Jets 

Points: 81 

Regulation wins: 28 

15. Vancouver Canucks 

Points: 84 

Regulation wins: 30 

16. Vegas Golden Knights 

Points: 87 

Regulation wins: 33 

Notes on conditionally traded picks impacting the top 16: 

    Columbus will receive Chicago's first-round pick if Chicago does not 
win either of the two draws in the 2022 draft lottery. Otherwise, the pick 
defers to 2023. 

    Buffalo will receive Vegas' first-round pick if it is outside the top 10 
selections. Otherwise, the pick defers to 2023.  
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Sportsnet.ca / 'So you're telling me there's a chance': Canucks' hope for 
miracle keeps growing 

 

Iain MacIntyre 

April 19, 2022, 2:00 AM 

 

VANCOUVER – It was March 31 when Vancouver Canucks coach Bruce 
Boudreau gathered players around the dressing room campfire and told 
them about the good old days when he was a rookie coach with the 
Washington Capitals and his team went 11-1 in its final 12 games to 
make the playoffs on the last day of the season. 

It sounded like a good story and no doubt was at least a little inspiring for 
players. 

But as a suggestion for what the sagging Canucks might be capable of 
accomplishing in the final month of this NHL season, it seemed 
completely detached from reality. The Canucks had just lost eight of their 
previous 11 games, apparently dooming their Stanley Cup playoff 
chances. 
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They lost 3-2 in overtime to the Vegas Golden Knights on April 3, leaving 
them 12 games to go. On Monday, 15 days later, the Canucks won their 
sixth straight, handling the Dallas Stars, one of the teams they are 
chasing, 6-2 at Rogers Arena. 

They are five points behind Western Conference wildcard teams Dallas 
and Nashville, four behind the Los Angeles Kings in the race for third 
place in the Pacific Division. And Vancoiuver has six games to go, 
starting Tuesday at home against the Ottawa Senators. 

After the final horn sounded Monday, the scoreboard showed a video of 
Lloyd Christmas from Dumb and Dumber: “So you’re telling me there is a 
chance. Yeah!” 

The Canucks’ hope for a miracle finish feels a lot less dumb than it did 
two weeks ago. 

“It's daunting in a sense but it's fun because no one's giving us a 
chance,” coach Bruce Boudreau said after the morning skate. “So we're 
just going out there to have fun and we're going to work our ass off. And 
if we win (tonight), then it shortens it down to six games and all we have 
to do is win six. We know what's at stake; we want to do it, but we also 
know that we're huge underdogs, and so we're just going to play our 
butts off and see where it ends up.” 

TAKING CARE OF BUSINESS 

Monday was the latest biggest-game-of-the-season for the Canucks -- 
because of the opponent and the fact Vancouver had only one other 
game remaining against a team they’re trying to run down. They face the 
Kings on April 28 in Game 81. 

The last-minute scratch of Alex Chiasson, improbably the Canucks’ 
hottest scorer lately, felt typical of their luck. They were outshot 11-5 
early on by the Stars and could have trailed by a couple of goals. 

But Elias Pettersson tapped in a puck at the post, beautifully reversed to 
him by minor-league callup Sheldon Dries – who else would it have 
been? – to put the Canucks ahead 2-1 at 15:09, seven minutes after 
Roope Hintz had tied it for Dallas. 

Vancouver led the rest of the way, also answering Hintz’s second-period 
shorthanded goal with a Jason Dickinson deflection at 10:33 that 
restored the Canucks’ two-goal lead and chased Dallas starter Jake 
Oettinger. 

And just to further illustrate what strange things are happening, 
Dickinson, elevated to the second line due to Chiasson’s unexpected 
absence, finished with a goal and two assists, seven shot attempts, was 
plus-three and logged 15:50 of ice time in his best game of the season. 
The three points matched Dickinson’s offensive output from his previous 
23 games. 

It’s incredible, but not dumb. 

“He looked like a different guy,” Boudreau said. “You know what, you can 
have a bad year and then you can correct that bad year in a couple of 
good weeks and playoffs. I think he's smart enough to say, 'OK, I'll put 
that behind me, what didn't go right this year. Let's just worry about 
what's in front of me.'” 

COOL HANDS, LUKE 

Defenceman Luke Schenn not only progressed from lineup extra to 
lineup regular this season, partnering top blue-liner Quinn Hughes, but 
also became a leader and culture-setter for the Canucks. Given a chance 
to move the 32-year-old at last month’s trade deadline, Vancouver 
general manager Patrik Allvin kept the two-time Stanley Cup champion, 
praised his leadership qualities and declared that Schenn would remain 
an important piece on the Canucks. 

On Monday, he stepped up to fight Dallas captain Jamie Benn late in the 
second period after the Star finished a strong check on Hughes in the 
Vancouver zone. 

“There's not a player in in the game of hockey that will tell you they 
wouldn't love that,” Boudreau told reporters before the game. “Anytime 
that a teammate stands up for them -- and Luke will stand up in any 
situation -- they love that. They'll go to the wall for him because they 
know they've got big brother protecting them.” 

CHIASSON A DREAM 

It’s indicative how remarkable the Canucks’ surge has been that 
Chiasson’s surprising absence Monday felt like another mighty blow to 
the lineup as the game began. 

Chiasson is the fourth-line winger who was promoted into the top six due 
to the recent wave of injuries, then went off for six goals and 10 points in 
seven games to double his points total for the season. After taking the 
warmup, Chiasson was a game-time scratch due to what the Canucks 
announced was non-COVID illness. Boudreau said Chiasson simply got 
sick. 

Chiasson’s torrid streak coincided with injuries to Brock Boeser, Tanner 
Pearson and, Thursday, Canucks captain Bo Horvat. 

Boeser and energy winger Matthew Highmore, out since March 24, 
returned to the lineup against the Stars. Boeser buried a two-on-one 
pass from Pettersson and matched Dickinson’s three points. Boeser was 
pointless in four games before he hurt his arm when accidentally hit hard 
by Pettersson on April 3. 

Sportsnet.ca LOADED: 04.19.2022 

1242064 Websites 

 

Sportsnet.ca / Flames' defence has been club's biggest surprise this 
season 

 

Eric Francis 

April 18, 2022, 11:13 AM 

 

CALGARY - The top line has been shockingly dominant, Andrew 
Mangiapane’s scoring pace is somewhat unexpected and Darryl Sutter’s 
impact on the club has been transformative. 

But nothing has been a bigger surprise in Calgary this season than the 
blue line. Stats aren’t needed to back that up, but the numbers are 
staggering. 

Defensively, they’ve anchored a team that sits second in the league in 
goals against. Offensively they’ve blown the roof off expectations. 

Last season the Flames’ blue liners finished 23rd in the league with 97 
points. This year they may just double that. 

So far the group has racked up 183 points to sit fifth in the league, behind 
Colorado, Florida, Nashville and Carolina. No other team in the league 
has made as monumental a jump as Calgary’s starting sextet.     

It’s a stunning turnaround for a group that started the season with plenty 
of questions, including how the team would replace the minutes, points 
and leadership of captain Mark Giordano? 

As promised, they did it by committee, with three shocking additions to 
the top six no one could have predicted would be so integral to the 
team’s success: Oliver Kylington, Erik Gudbranson and Nikita Zadorov. 
Before camp, the former appeared destined for the AHL and the latter 
two were punching bags for a fan base unsure of either veteran 
acquisition. 

“Kylington, in my estimation, is the most improved player in the NHL,” 
said Sportsnet’s Kelly Hrudey, who agrees the team’s defence has been 
the most surprising development this season.  
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“I had no idea he could get to this level. I was unsure what Zadorov and 
Gudbranson could be.  I would say they were sluggish the first month or 
so, and then they’ve just been a complete surprise. I’m so happy for them 
because you can see the pride they take.” 

In many ways, the two beefy veterans have become the face of Sutter’s 
back end. 

No other third pairing in the NHL can say that. But by flexing their muscle 
nightly, they not only give skill players more room to move, they remind 
opponents that facing the Flames will be a punishing endeavour. 

None of this is meant to be a slight on the top pair of Rasmus Andersson 
and Noah Hanifin, who’ve both shattered previous highs for points while 
simultaneously shutting down the opposition’s top players. Both are at 
plus-27. 

Andersson has flourished as Giordano’s replacement on the top power-
play unit, distributing the puck judiciously to sit 18th amongst NHL 
defencemen with 46 points, more than twice as many points as his 
previous high. 

Hanifin isn’t far behind at 42 points. 

Five of the team’s six defenceman have already eclipsed career highs for 
points this season. The only one who hasn’t is Zadorov, whose 18 points 
are just two off his best year in Colorado.   

The knock on Kylington had long been that he could be a bit of an 
adventure defensively. Yet, he sits 12th amongst NHL defencemen at 
plus-29, which is just a smidge behind partner Chris Tanev, who 
everyone knows is a rock star in his own zone. 

Four of them sit top-15 amongst NHL defencemen in plus-minus.   

So, why has the group been able to have so much success? 

“I think there has been success because they all feel valued in the role 
they are being asked to play,” said Flames assistant coach Ryan Huska, 
who oversees the defence. 

“We don’t rely on one or two guys to play huge minutes, or in all 
situations. All of our D are expected to contribute and play to their 
identity. We ask the same out of all of them in regards to checking first. 
How they check is different for each guy but the expectation is the same.” 

The Flames truly roll all three pairings, with Andersson’s power play time 
helping him pace the team at 22:30 minutes a night, while Zadorov plays 
the least at 17 minutes. 

Not much of a spread at all.  

Longtime Flames defenceman Robyn Regehr believes the group’s 
success is a product of Darryl Sutter’s system, which the team finally 
seemed to buy into a few games into this season.  

“When they buy in, there’s structure and it allows them to not have to 
read and react to their own players, freeing them up to focus on the 
opposition,” said Regehr, who played for Sutter in Calgary and Los 
Angeles. 

“They know what they’re supposed to do and where they are supposed 
to be. That leads to less chances in your own zone and more offensive 
zone time, shots and chances. All of that has led to more offence from 
the group.” 

That offence includes seven game-winners of the 36 goals they’ve 
scored a group, putting them one ahead of the 35 Sutter has said all year 
long that a playoff team needs from its back end.  

He said the players have all relished and benefitted from the opportunity 
of more ice time and responsibility when Giordano left. Even seventh 
defenceman Michael Stone has stepped seamlessly into the lineup when 
called upon, scoring twice and adding six points in ten games. 

“I think it has to do a lot with our shot mentality,” said Huska. 

“We expect all the defencemen to shoot the puck.  We want to be a shot 
volume team and the defencemen play a big part in that. It isn’t 
necessarily the original shot that is dangerous, it is what comes after it, 
for example, tips and rebounds.”   

Mangiapane is a beneficiary of that shot volume, converting several of 
his goals via rebounds from the point. 

“I think we’re all just playing together as a five-man unit when we’re on 
the ice,” he said when asked to explain the blue line’s breakout. 

“It starts in our defensive zone for them when we’re breaking pucks out 
clean and they’re getting up in the rush. They get more chances in the 
offensive zone when we’re all in there cycling and getting pucks from low 
to high and they’re shooting pucks and getting traffic, good things 
happen.” 

Good things indeed. 
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Sportsnet.ca / Family bragging rights on line as Matthew Tkachuk ties 
father's points record 

 

Eric Francis 

April 18, 2022, 11:47 PM 

 

While dining with his parents in a Chicago restaurant Sunday evening, 
several of Matthew Tkachuk’s teammates walked in. 

Keith Tkachuk gravitated towards Andrew Mangiapane as talk turned to 
the milestone moment his son is on the cusp of celebrating. 

No, not the 100-point mark. 

Instead, the conversation steered towards Matthew’s 96-point season 
being just a few points behind the career high Keith posted early in his 
career with Winnipeg. 

“Mangiapane is a funny guy,” said Keith on the Eric Francis Show 
Monday. 

“We have a little inside joke that he’s going to collect the 99th puck, 
whenever it happens, just for Matthew’s sake, because he beat his old 
man. We were chuckling about that last night.” 

Oh yeah, it’s a thing in the Tkachuk household. 

“I think he wants me to get it and beat him, but I know how it’s going to 
work,” smiled Matthew. 

“In the summer, when he’s pissing me off, if I do ultimately get it, knock 
on wood, I’ll rub it in his face for a little bit. But he loves the 500 goals he 
scored. He’ll throw that right back, saying ‘alright, once you get 500 goals 
then we can talk.’” 

He nailed it. 

“That conversation happened last night!” confirmed Keith, laughing. 

“We have a lot of fun. We kind of razz each other a little bit. Whenever 
you watch a kid succeed, it’s great. I hope he gets it, and I hope he gets 
that ultimate prize at the end of the year.” 

That, to be sure, is Matthew’s focus – winning the Stanley Cup. 

Darryl Sutter makes sure of it. 

Yet, as the Flames play out the last seven games of their season, there’s 
plenty of curiosity over just how gaudy the top line’s numbers can get. 
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On Monday, with Keith and Chantal on hand at United Center, Matthew 
drew equal to dad’s pace-setting season with assists on both of Johnny 
Gaudreau goals in a 5-2 win over the Blackhawks. It was Calgary’s 
seventh win in its last eight games - a stretch in which Matthew has 14 
points. 

Father and son are now deadlocked with 98-point seasons, at least until 
Matthew plays Tuesday in Nashville, home of his between-the-legs 
buzzer beater from the high slot that may just be the prettiest goal he’s 
ever scored. 

Flames fans can only hope that Matthew eclipsing dad and the 100-point 
mark are as inevitable as him re-signing with the club. 

A restricted free agent this summer, it’s unlikely Tkachuk will do anything 
other than sign a qualifying offer for one more year at $9 million. 

After that, he’ll be as free to roam in 2023 as Gaudreau will be this 
summer. 

Just how much will Gaudreau’s decision dictate Matthew’s course of 
action? 

“Right now it’s not even thought of because it’s more important for both 
those players, and for the organization, to worry about what they can 
control and what’s ahead of them and trying to win a Cup,” said Keith, as 
savvy with the media as Matthew. 

“I’ve got to give credit to (GM) Brad (Treliving) and ownership, they’re all-
in, and now it’s up to the players to do their part. I’m sure Brad will meet 
with his management team and ownership to come up with a game plan 
to see what happens.” 

Treliving said on After Hours Saturday he’d move “heaven and Earth” to 
try re-signing Gaudreau this summer. 

You can bet the plan is similar for Tkachuk, who brings a toolbox as 
unique as any current NHLer. 

Gaudreau and Matthew have both made it clear they love it in Calgary, 
but business is business. 

“It’s too early to tell,” said Keith of whether Matthew will follow brother 
Brady’s footsteps by signing long term with the team that drafted him. 

“I know for a fact he loves the group. He’s grown with some of these 
younger players and the city has been outstanding to him. I see it in the 
stands the way people cheer him on. 

“He loves the whole organization, training staff and everybody involved in 
it. It has been good to him. They took him in as a young player and 
helped develop him and put him in a good situation, and he won’t forget 
that.” 

Nor will Dad forget the night he watched his son tie his top season. 

“I’m proud of Matthew, he’s done a great job,” said Keith. 

“He’s showing his maturity. It’s fun to watch and right now him and his 
linemates have it going. 

“He knew last year wasn’t good enough to win and that’s his ultimate 
goal. 

Statistically, him and his linemates are playing well, but the team is 
playing well and that’s all that matters to him. They’ve had a good season 
to date, but it will be really important in a couple weeks when the playoffs 
start.” 

If only he could get Matthew to put the mouthguard in his mouth from 
time to time. 

“Me and my wife laugh, because of the amount of money we spent on 
the dentist and the orthodontist,” he chuckled. 

“He’s going to learn the hard way. He’s 24 years old now. I can’t be 
taking his cell phone away if he’s not doing things we want him to do.” 
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Sportsnet.ca / Canadiens' Carey Price opens up about Cup Final loss, 
playing future 

 

Emily Sadler 

April 18, 2022, 5:22 PM 

 

Carey Price made his much-anticipated return to the Montreal 
Canadiens’ crease Friday night, and while he said Monday he’s feeling 
“pretty good” following his season debut it’s not clear how many more 
games he’ll appear in to close out the 2021-22 season. 

Asked during a Montreal media availability if he had a sense of how 
many more starts he might see through the Canadiens’ final six games of 
the year, Price indicated Monday he'll be assessed on a game-by-game 
basis. 

“I haven't seen a lot of reps in games and I still feel like my conditioning 
level could increase,” he said Monday, telling reporters his status will be, 
“a day-to-day type of thing.” 

“It's all going to be how I feel the next day,” he said. 

Price turned away 17 of 19 shots Friday against the New York Islanders. 
Montreal lost 3-0. 

“It's nice to get back into game action, and even when I wasn't playing, 
being on the bench and taking in the game from ice-level. I thought I had 
a good practice again today and getting ready for tomorrow,” he 
explained, also joking that it was nice to return to the game-day ritual of 
“a good pre-game meal and a nap.” 

Price said he heard from a few former teammates and peers following his 
return Friday, including Tomas Plekanec and Sidney Crosby. 

“[Crosby] said, 'It's good to see you out there again.' So I was pleasantly 
surprised — not really surprised, but happy — to see a text from him,” 
said Price. 

The night the Bell Centre erupted 

Carey Price had always played it cool, bordering on indifferent. But, after 
basking in his season debut, he didn't — and it was a profound moment. 

Loud and proud Canadiens fans give Price exactly what he needs in 
return 

Price underwent an extensive knee surgery in July. In October, the team 
announced he was taking a leave of absence from the club and 
voluntarily entering the NHL/NHLPA Player Assistance Program. He took 
part in his first full-equipment team activities in December, and since then 
has been working closely with team staff to get back to full health. Friday 
was his first game between the pipes since Game 5 of the Stanley Cup 
Final, when the Canadiens’ remarkable playoff run ended with the Tampa 
Bay Lighting hoisting the Stanley Cup for the second straight year. 

The loss, explained Price, is something he’s still digesting. 

“I think that's something that, even today, it's still hard to kind of 
comprehend, you know, coming so close,” he said. “I think any team that 
has ever gotten to that point will say that it's probably taken years to get 
over that, unless you get the opportunity right away. And not having had 
that opportunity for, you know, 14 years and then getting it and getting so 
close and yet being so far away, it's something that I'm still getting over. 
You know, it definitely feels like a chance lost, still.” 
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Price said the past year has been a time of many challenges and a lot of 
reflection. 

“There's definitely been a lot of time for self-reflection on a personal level 
and as a professional. I would say it's really been definitely a trying time. 
... It's been positive at the end of the day because I've been able to 
handle those experiences and come out on top of them.” 

Asked about his future beyond this year, Price indicated he doesn’t know 
how long he’ll play but he does know how he’d like to close out his career 
when that time does eventually come. 

“I want to be able to finish playing at an acceptable level. I don't know 
how long that is, but you know, at the end of the day, I want to be able to 
say that I left the game playing well and not being a burden,” he said. 

Shifting the focus to the more immediate future, Price said it’s “unlikely” 
he’d try to represent Canada at next month’s IIHF Men’s World 
Championship even though he'd like to suit up for the May tournament.   

“It's hard to make that call right now. I'm going to say it's unlikely, kind of 
given the way things have gone over the year,” he said. “It's something I 
would like to do. I've never had the opportunity to go to World 
Championships, and that's something that I've always wanted to do. But I 
don't know if right now is going to be the right time to go.” 
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Sportsnet.ca / Under the playoff lights on Broadway, what Copp once 
gave the Jets will shine 

 

Ken Wiebe 

April 18, 2022, 3:27 PM 

 

WINNIPEG — Andrew Copp has had plenty of time to come to terms 
with his emotions, but that doesn’t mean a visit from his old friends won’t 
stir up a few things as he gets ready for puck drop. 

As the New York Rangers get set to host the Winnipeg Jets on Tuesday, 
Copp met with reporters at the practice facility in Tarrytown and made it 
through the delicate dance, showing enough respect for his old flame 
while making it abundantly clear how happy he is with his current 
squeeze. 

During a conversation that lasted nearly 10 minutes, Copp was his 
authentic self, ensuring to mention the friendships and relationships built 
over the years and confessing that — despite the weeks that have 
followed since being moved to Broadway just prior to the NHL deadline 
— it’s still going to be weird lining up against his former teammates at 
Madison Square Garden. 

There will be time to catch up with a few folks at dinner on Monday night 
after the Jets arrive in New York after suffering a pair of blowout losses in 
Florida and Copp was clearly looking forward to that. 

But the walk down memory lane is something best left for the offseason 
and Copp is focusing on the task at hand, which is to try and help the 
Rangers finish off these final six games of the regular season and 
prepare for what could potentially be a lengthy playoff run. 

Get 4 Months of SN NOW for Only $50. 

SN NOW has launched a new pass in time for the Stanley Cup Playoffs. 
Save 17% by signing up for a 4 Month SN NOW STANDARD pass and 
stream every game of the Stanley Cup Playoffs, Blue Jays & MLB, 
Raptors & NBA and more. 

MORE DETAILS 

In the short term the Rangers are locked in a battle for first place in the 
Metropolitan Division with the Carolina Hurricanes, dead even with 104 
points. 

Monday was not the time to open up the old wound about Copp not 
getting is wish and signing a long-term deal last summer, something he 
brought up in his unofficial goodbye in Winnipeg last month — one that 
included him publicly saying he had been looking to put down roots and 
doing some house hunting before the Jets shifted their priority to 
bolstering the defence corps. 

Copp’s had plenty of time to move on from that, though he’s got a long 
memory and was genuine in his desire to be another core piece that 
signed in Winnipeg for the long term, especially after watching his role 
expand and taking on an important piece of the leadership group. 

Never mind the debate about whether Copp was best suited to play on 
one of the top two lines or not. 

He’s always been the type of guy whose value stretches well beyond the 
raw numbers because of his defensive awareness, his versatility to play 
all three forward positions and ability to move smoothly up and down the 
lineup. 

Guys like Copp help teams win when it counts. 

Need a guy to go out and try to protect a one-goal lead when the stakes 
are high? 

Need a guy to kill a penalty? 

Need a guy to win an important draw? 

How about scoring a timely goal or winning a puck battle along the 
boards when an opposing defenceman is pinching in? 

Copp can do all of those things and his smarts allow him to play as 
adeptly with highly-skilled players as he can when used in more of a 
checking role. 

Kenny and Renny talk Jets 

Sportsnet's Ken Wiebe and Sean Reynolds offer everything you need to 
know about the Winnipeg Jets on their podcast. 

The Kenny and Renny Show 

Fans of the Rangers have seen that first hand, as Copp has been playing 
on the wing with Ryan Strome and Artemi Panarin. 

That’s a prime opportunity, no doubt about it but Copp is doing his job to 
show Rangers head coach Gerard Gallant that he can lean on him and 
won’t have to worry about the production side of things while not cheating 
the game and ignoring the defensive responsibilities either. 

In 13 games since the trade from the Jets, Copp has delivered five goals 
and 13 points — with 11 of those coming at even strength. 

“I definitely think that’s an advantage,” former Jets defenceman Jacob 
Trouba told reporters in New York on Monday. “He does different things, 
he thinks different. (Panarin) thinks different than most players too. 
Copper has the ability to read the game and know where to be, and feed 
(Panarin) better than most guys I’d say. That’s not always an easy thing 
to do, but they’ve been playing really well together.” 

Copp is obviously enjoying the ride. 

Leaving the only professional organization a guy has known can be a 
scary thing, especially when the move comes late in the season. 

It can also be invigorating and having Michigan connections like Trouba 
and Tyler Motte and even former USNTDP teammate Frank Vatrano has 
eased the transition process. 

On the ice, that’s the easy part. 
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Going with the flow and being able to adapt to a revolving door of 
linemates is something Copp got used to — outside of the regular time 
he spent skating alongside Adam Lowry over the years. 

“I can kind of play with whoever in any situation and be successful and 
make the guys around me better,” said Copp, who is up to 18 goals and 
48 points in 69 games this season. “I feel like that’s kind of what’s been 
my calling card in my career in how I play the game and it’s kind of 
shown so far.” 

The Jets organization as a whole is actually rooting for Copp’s success, 
first on the personal side of things, but also because of what it could 
mean in terms of improving draft position. 

Should the Rangers advance to the Eastern Conference final by winning 
two rounds this spring, the Jets will see one of the two second-round 
picks acquired in the trade for Copp turn into a first-rounder in Montreal in 
July — which was one of the attached conditions back in March, provided 
Copp also appears in at least half of those playoff games. 

Copp wasn’t about to kick sand at the Jets when asked about their tough 
lot in life, which could include officially being eliminated from the playoff 
equation as early as Tuesday night. 

“Well they’re going to be desperate. There’s six games left and they need 
to win all six, I believe,” said Copp. “So they’re coming off a tough loss in 
Tampa. They’re a good team, they’ve got skill up and down the lineup, 
they’ve got good D, they’ve got a great goalie. They’re not going to go 
away into the night easily.” 

To say the Jets have missed Copp is an understatement, but given how 
this disappointing season has gone for the team, his departure was 
basically unavoidable since he was on an expiring contract and the team 
had failed to live up to its billing as a Stanley Cup contender. 

The Jets had several opportunities to make a long-term commitment with 
Copp over the years, but their priorities to upgrade the roster in other 
areas or the challenges associated with being a cap-ceiling team always 
took precedence, so the relationship essentially ran its course. 

The Rangers achieved their goal by upgrading their team and Copp’s 
importance is only likely to rise once the Stanley Cup playoffs begin. 

The stakes are high for Copp, as he’s about to become an unrestricted 
free agent for the first time in his career this summer. 

Whether that means staying with the Rangers or auditioning for any of 
the other 30 clubs that could be in the running for his services, continuing 
to play well with his new team is the best way to make sure Copp gets 
the raise and longer-range stability that he will be looking for. 

For a guy that’s always been comfortable betting on himself, look for 
Copp to thrive with the Rangers when the chips are down and for the 
financial security on his next contract to follow. 
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Sportsnet.ca / Senators' Stützle points to bright future after dazzling vs. 
Maple Leafs 

 

Wayne ScanlanApril 18, 2022, 12:41 PM 

 

A crowd of nearly 19,000 packed the Canadian Tire Centre stands for 
Saturday’s wildly entertaining game between the visiting Maple Leafs and 
Ottawa Senators.  

For Ottawa fans and their hockey team, this is as close as it will get this 
spring to having playoff hockey in the building.  

The CTC was loud and mainly blue-and-white in colour, as invading Leaf 
fans came out to watch Mitch Marner and Auston Matthews in prime 
form. Those same Leaf fans took notice of a 20-year-old kid on the 
Senators roster named Tim Stützle, who put on a dazzling performance, 
scored twice and had the winning goal on his stick in overtime – stopped 
on a five-hole attempt on Erik Kallgren.  

In his past ten games, the sophomore Stützle has six goals and 15 
points; and on the season, 20 goals and 52 points. If there was ever any 
doubt about how good a player this German product is going to be, there 
is none now. Stützle is destined for stardom and almost certainly the 
future No. 1 centre of this team, even though Josh Norris has also been 
outstanding.  

After the 5-4 OT loss, Senators head coach D. J. Smith found himself in 
familiar territory, being asked about his young star, who was dancing all 
night.   

“You know what, you can see he’s playing against the league’s best and 
he’s not backing down,” Smith said. “Again, he’s the best player out there 
– one of them – there’s certainly some high end players over there (on 
the Leafs) but Timmy’s really coming.” 

Smith deserves credit for giving Stützle lots of rope this season. The 
coach was also more or less forced to shift the kid over from the wing 
position, with so many centres injured. That has paid off and might 
continue to pay dividends for years to come.  

Stützle exudes confidence. Asked about that aspect of his game, he can’t 
really explain it.  

“I just try to play my game every day, every night,” he says. “I think it’s 
working pretty good right now.” 

Understatement of the season.  

Veteran Austin Watson, who was playing in his 400th NHL game, says 
Stützle has done everything right since coming over from Europe to join 
the NHL at 19.  

 “I can't say enough good things about him,” Watson says. “You know, 
ever since he’s got here – he’s such a good kid. He’s soaked it all up. 
Just the maturity in his game. He’s making puck decisions like he’s been 
in the league for five, six, seven years. He’s being physically hard to play 
against. He’s hard to play against in his own end, but when he gets the 
puck he knows he’s the best player on the ice. He knows he’s a 
difference maker for our team. And he’s confident he can do it for us, and 
you know, it’s really cool to see.  

“You love to see when guys get rewarded for their hard work. He’s put in 
a ton of work this year.” 

While Stützle still has to clean up a few giveaways – that will come with 
experience – he has developed an all-around game, and exceeded 
expectations with 20 goals on a rebuilding team.  

“It’s definitely nice to hit the 20-goal mark, but we wanted to get the win 
tonight and we didn’t do it, so that sucked,” he says, flatly.  

His second goal was off a brutal giveaway by Ilya Lyubushkin, and the 
first was on a two-on-one that became a two on the goalie, with Brady 
Tkachuk and Stützle bearing down on Kallgren. 

“I think I had a pretty long shift before so I kind of wanted to just change, 
but then I saw we had a two on one,” Stützle said. “Yeah, I was ready for 
the pass. And I maybe wanted to give it back to him, but I saw the net 
was wide open so I just shot it.”  

The game was free-wheeling, which every fan relished. Not so much the 
coaches.  

“No, we’re not interested in entertaining, but in saying that – the sold out 
building, the (playoff-type) atmosphere, I mean those are the games we 
want to play in,” Smith said. “We have the players that should bring the 
people out. Timmy, Drake (Batherson) and Norris and Chucky, (Thomas) 
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Chabot and these guys, they’re real players. You look at Toronto and 
how long it took them to get all these guys together.  

“Our guys are younger than them and for me the future is really bright.” 

Watson concurred, calling it “the closest thing we’re going to get to a 
playoff atmosphere this year.” This was Watson’s first experience with 
Leaf fans in the building, without Covid restrictions limiting numbers.  

A crowd of 18,655 packed the building, the largest gate of the season. To 
Stützle the crowd atmosphere helps a player rise to an occasion, and 
even get out of a slump or an off-night.  

“I think every player in every sport plays for the fans, too,” he says. “So, I 
mean it’s great to have the fans back. It was really terrible last year when 
we didn’t have any fans in the stands. If you’re having a bad game, 
there’s no one to get you out of it. We’re really grateful to have them. 

Value in playing playoff teams  

While the Senators don’t have a playoff to anticipate this spring, they are 
finding value in playing teams like Boston, in a fierce 3-2 Sens win last 
Thursday, and then taking a point from a high octane Leafs team.  

“And they’re playing hard,” Smith says of the Bruins and Leafs. “There 
have been times when teams have come in and not played well against 
us, for whatever reason or took the night off and we beat them. Toronto 
didn’t take the night off, Boston didn’t take the night off. I didn’t look at the 
sheet to see how many minutes Matthews and Marner played, but it 
seemed like they were out there every other shift (Matthews played 
23:49, Marner 23:09).”  

On facing Matthews and Marner 

Defenders must gulp everytime they look up to see Matthews and Marner 
in gear.  

“It’s hard because they’re so fast,” says Watson, a winger who actually 
saw his fourth line with Gambrell and Parker Kelly face the trio of Marner, 
Matthews and Michael Bunting quite often.  

“They hang onto the puck and they’re always moving. You know, 
Matthews doesn’t look like he’s moving that fast, but he’s flying. Mitch is 
always going a hundred miles per hour out there. And Bunting is always 
in the middle of something. So, they’re a really good line, but they’re 
going to get their chances, their looks, I thought for the most part we did 
a pretty good job.” 

That line still combined for five points and Marner had two goals. 
Somehow, Gambrell and Watson ended up positive on the night while 
Kelly was -1.  

Stützle said he relishes the chance to face two offensive stars like 
Matthews and Marner.  

“Those are guys I love watching every night, I watch their highlights every 
time,” he says. “They make so many nice plays together. And they play 
with so much confidence. Those are two guys I try to model my game 
after, for sure. Playing against them, I think, gives me a huge push.” 

Senyshyn called up 

At the last minute Saturday, the Sens learned they would not have centre 
Colin White, who tested positive for COVID-19. Defenceman Victor Mete 
played wing, sort of. He saw just 2:42 of ice time.  

Centre/wing Zack Senyshyn, recently acquired from the Bruins, was 
recalled from AHL's Belleville and joined the team for the trip to Seattle 
and a game against the Kraken Monday night.  

Stützle will play for Germany 

Stützle said after the game that he would like to play for his country in the 
upcoming world championships in Finland, as long as he finishes the 
season in good health.  

“I would rather play in the playoffs and not end the season, but (want to) 
just get the year done and keep playing and getting better. Stronger too,” 
Stützle says. “I already talked to the coach and it’s always a big honour 
for me to be part of the national team, so if nothing happens, no injuries 
and everything is good, and the season ends well, I will be there.” 

Emotional Watson reaches 100 points in 400th game 

Players reach milestones all the time, but it was evident that Watson’s 
100th career point in his 400th game meant a lot. The 30-year-old has 
been through substance abuse rehab and a domestic assault case in his 
career, and is beyond thankful to have turned his life around.   

“All of it’s really cool,” Watson said. “You sit and take some time and 
think about it, it’s pretty emotional for me. This game has given me a life 
that I don’t know if I deserve, but I’m here anyways. I can’t thank the 
Nashville Predators, the Senators and the league enough to allow me to 
live out my dreams but also to take care of the personal side of life 
outside the game as well.  

“I’m full of gratitude today.” 
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TSN.CA / Offensive teams have the edge heading into NHL playoffs 

 

Travis Yost 

5-6 minutes 

 

The National Hockey League is experiencing an offensive renaissance. 
Goaltenders are struggling as offences are scoring at levels not seen in 
decades, and it’s not stemming from an increase in power-play 
opportunities. 

This evolution has drawn a lot of attention in recent weeks, with most 
wondering when it would taper. After all, we are talking about a league 
that’s been notoriously low-scoring and goaltender-dominated for years. 

We are also talking about the regular season, where most teams play a 
conservative brand of hockey, more willing to chase three-point games 
than aggressive regulation wins. So, each year we’re used to watching a 
short-term increase in offensive production give way to a very defensive, 
entrenched style of hockey as playoff races tighten. 

But this season has been quite different. It’s been the offensively 
dominant teams that have made their way to the top of the standings (the 
Florida Panthers, Colorado Avalanche, Toronto Maple Leafs, et al.), 
while the offensively weak teams have drilled their way to the bottom 
(San Jose Sharks, Montreal Canadiens, Arizona Coyotes, et al.). 

Most of the high-end offensive teams are dominating possession time 
and the shot clock. Consequently, offensive metrics like shot volumes 
and expected goal volumes are correlating stronger with wins and losses 
than ever before: 

We have known for some time that teams that possess the puck, win the 
shot clock, and generate their shots from dangerous areas of the 
offensive zone are generally playoff contenders. What’s interesting is the 
strength of that relationship is increasing with time. Teams this season 
(and one could argue the past two seasons, though temporary divisional 
realignment due to the COVID-19 outbreak muddies the water some) are 
increasingly differentiating themselves through their offensive prowess. 

This relationship is so significant that it has superseded other, more 
obvious relationships. What if I told you expected goals had a tighter 
correlation with win-loss record this year than either of shooting 
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percentage or save percentage, both of which are affixed to actual goals 
scored? That’s precisely where we are: 

What we have observed all season long – great offensive teams 
seemingly turning everyone into dust – is showing up in the data now. 
What’s most interesting is how this data shapes our understanding of the 
playoff landscape. 

We know recent results matter. Injuries, roster moves leading up to the 
trade deadline, player development, and even broader organizational 
changes can help or hurt a team over the course of the season. What we 
have grown accustomed to over the years when building our playoff 
primers is scrutinizing more recent performance, which tends to be a 
strong predictor of future postseason performance. (Who would compare 
Dave Tippett’s Edmonton Oilers to the Oilers team we are watching right 
now?) 

Let’s look at the last 25 games for our playoff contenders, and for the 
purpose of apples-to-apples comparisons, we will focus on even-strength 
expected goals only. Here’s how each team has ranked, relative to the 
rest of the league: 

For most teams, split-season performance has been very similar. Florida, 
Carolina, Calgary, and Toronto have been top-five offensive teams all 
season long. Each team has gone through intermittent offensive slumps, 
but generally, those were shooting percentage-driven and would correct 
a short time later. They also reaffirm the trend. Thirteen of the top sixteen 
teams in expected goals over the last 25 games are in the playoff race, 
and only the Winnipeg Jets (eighth) qualify as an outlier. 

But, as usual, the Western Conference is the more intriguing 
battleground right now. The Los Angeles Kings, for example, have seen 
a considerable step back in the volume of offensive pressure they 
generate. And because the offence is less threatening – fewer shots, and 
those shots coming from distances now – they have seen the offence 
slump considerably. Only the Sharks and Ottawa Senators have scored 
fewer goals over the same period. 

That’s opened the door some for a chasing Vegas Golden Knights team, 
but it’s also ensured the Central Division will send five playoff teams, 
including the surging Dallas Stars. 

Dallas hasn’t seen all this newfound offensive pressure turn into a tidal 
wave of goals quite yet, but you should keep an eye on them as we head 
into the first round. 

Teams that generate a ton of chances in succession tend to go one of 
two ways: they either stop generating the same degree of chances, or a 
waterfall of goals is around the corner. If you’re a future Stars opponent, 
hope for the former! 
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USA TODAY / 'I can’t recall a streak like this': NHL favorites on 
scorching, undefeated run 

 

Lance Pugmire  

 

A startling stretch of 22 consecutive victories by NHL betting favorites 
could continue Monday, as oddsmakers scratch their heads over the 
phenomenon.  

“I can’t recall a streak like this,” said Adam Pullen, assistant director of 
trading at Caesars Sportsbook, which first reported the trend starting with 
Friday night action.  

“You always get (some of that) late in the year, with some teams out of 
the running and others playing for something," Pullen said. "Now, it 

doesn’t matter what you put (the favorites) at — they can’t be high 
enough.”  

Tipico Sportsbook spokesman Sunny Gupta said the stunning trend 
didn’t catch the attention of most bettors.  

Bally's Interactive SVP of Risk & Trading Jay Rood echoed that 
sentiment.  

How far will the streak extend?  

The biggest favorites over the weekend were the Calgary Flames — set 
at a staggering -600 against the Arizona Coyotes. The Flames won 9-1.  

Arizona returns to being a heavy underdog Monday night against the 
Carolina Hurricanes. The Coyotes boasted the most significant underdog 
victory of the season (at +450) when they defeated the Colorado 
Avalanche in a 3-2 shootout on Feb. 1.  

“In years’ past, you didn’t see many three-dollar (-300) favorites, but this 
year, it just seems normal to see these types of prices." Pullen said. "The 
disparity between the good teams and bad teams is a lot bigger than it 
ever has been." 

Three of the other weekend games went to overtime, however, with the 
Kraken defeating New Jersey in a shootout.  

“It’ll be interesting to see how high the lines for these favorites get,” 
Pullen said. “You have 22-0 staring you at the face. You’re going to see 
big favorites across the board that maybe we’ve never seen before.”  

Six games are on the board Monday with action beginning at 8 p.m. ET. 

Calgary Flames -320 favorite at the Chicago Blackhawks — 8 p.m. ET 

Colorado Avalanche -205 against the visiting Washington Capitals — 9 
p.m. ET 

Carolina Hurricanes -420 at the Arizona Coyotes — 10 p.m. ET 

Seattle Kraken -120 home favorite against the Ottawa Senators — 10 
p.m. ET 

Las Vegas Golden Knights -340 versus the visiting New Jersey Devils — 
10 p.m. ET 

Dallas Stars slight favorite -115 at the Vancouver Canucks — 10:30 p.m. 
Eastern 

Even with the trending data, bettors at Tipico are divided over whether to 
let it ride on the streak continuing. 

Gupta said, of the six games, three have driven more betting traffic to the 
favorites, and three others are attracting support on the underdogs. 
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